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The company is in a very bad place right now and it seems like it can
only get worse. At this point the company is all about Russo and Bischoff
plus a few older wrestlers who can beat up huge groups of young talent in
a matter of seconds. The main event here is Nash vs. Jarrett for the
title, even though Nash has given away the World Title twice in the last
year and a half. Let’s get to it.

By the way, this arena is a home base for WCW. To give you an idea of
what they’ve fallen to, this same arena held Superbrawl 1995 with a
double main event of Hogan vs. Vader II and Savage/Sting vs.
Avalanche/Big Bubba Rogers. That show drew 13,390 people, or just shy of
double what this had. Randy Savage and Sting vs. Big Boss Man and
Earthquake as the second biggest match on the card drew over 6,000 more
people than one of WCW’s longest running shows. Amazingly enough a match
where you light someone on fire didn’t draw well in an old NWA
stronghold.

We open with a recap of Goldberg, who was presumably arrested after
Thunder went off the air. Yeah WCW brought him back and then didn’t
bother to advertise him for this show because TV is more important than
pay per view.

The regular opening video focuses on Flair vs. Flair, Hogan vs. Kidman
and Sting vs. Vampiro. The hype for the World Title match: “Kevin Nash
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and Jeff Jarrett will square off for the World Title.” And it’s wedged
between the Sting/Vampiro and Hogan/Kidman promos.

Here are the Misfits in Action for roll call. Lieutenant Loco’s mission
is to defend the Cruiserweight Title so he pulls out a grenade. Rection
yells at him for playing with toys so Loco just threatens to kill the
Filthy Animals if they interfere.

Cruiserweight Title: Lieutenant Loco vs. Disco Inferno

Loco starts fast with a cross body as Madden calls the Animals WCW’s
resident degenerates. Disco comes back with a knee to the ribs and makes
sure to mock the Misfits. That’s fine with Loco who headscissors Disco to
the floor for a beatdown because the Misfits are a bunch of cheaters.
Loco gets knocked to the floor and takes a beating from the Animals until
the Misfits run over for the save. The Animals didn’t save Disco earlier,
likely because they didn’t like him very much.

Cue Rection’s dad to hit on Tygress but Rey shoves him down, seemingly
into a coma. Juvy sneaks in during the melee but misses the People’s
Elbow. The distraction works though as Disco scores with the Last Dance,
only to have Corporal Cajun come in with a Russian legsweep neckbreaker
to give Loco the pin to retain. The referee had no issue with Cajun
putting Loco on top for the pin.

Rating: D. That ending took away anything good the match had built up,
which wasn’t much in the first place. There’s too much going on here for
me, including the ridiculous Papa/Pops Rection (of course that’s the joke
Russo is going for) stuff. The match didn’t get any time and the ending
made my head hurt, making this a bad start for a show I wasn’t happy with
coming in.

Post match Gunns has to give Pops mouth to mouth. In an amusing bit, he
sees who is waking him up and passes out again.

Cops guarantee Bischoff that he’s safe.

The Mamalukes are ready for Kronik and argue over who is the Hardcore
Champion.



If you order this show, you can get a Hulk Hogan RAFT. Yes as in an
inflatable raft that you can use to float in the water. WHY DO I NOT HAVE
ONE OF THOSE???

Kronik vs. Mamalukes

Winners get a title shot at some point in the future. Kronik clears the
ring to start and the Mamalukes make sure to polish the Hardcore Title.
Clark and Johnny start as Vito is wearing the title on the apron. A
release Rock Bottom (called a uranage suplex by Hudson, which might be
accurate) plants Johnny and it’s off to Vito for a double ax handle to
Clark’s shoulders.

That’s about it for Vito, who is likely tired from wrestling with a metal
title belt on, so it’s back to Johnny who takes a full nelson slam from
Adams. A LOUD Vito Sucks chant starts up as he breaks up a cover. Either
that was piped in or the fans really don’t want this match to keep going.
I could believe either actually. It’s back to Vito for a running
clothesline in the corner but he misses a charge to let Adams take over
again.

The belt is finally ripped off and Clark throws it to the floor. Hudson
calls that disrespectful but that’s probably the best treatment the thing
has gotten in months. A big F5 plants Vito but he gets up at two and
kicks Adams in the face. Johnny comes back in with a good looking
powerslam on Clark as Vito goes over to check on the belt. Clark avoids a
top rope cross body and the High Times puts Johnny away while Vito
polishes the title.

Rating: D+. Not the worst match in the world here but my goodness did
they really need to have the Hardcore Champions lose here? You can’t
switch that back later or have another heel team in there instead? Also:
it had a clean finish! Extra clean if you count Vito polishing the belt!

DDP says he has special motivation against Mike Awesome and he hopes
Kimberly sticks her nose in this one.

Diamond Dallas Page vs. Mike Awesome



Ambulance match. Page wheels Kanyon out and yeah I’m sure you know what’s
coming here. They slug it out to start and the referee gets decked
fifteen seconds in. Both guys grab chairs and it’s time for a duel. Tony:
“Like a samurai warrior!” First of all, wouldn’t it be two samurai
warriors? And not in a wrestling ring? And in Japan? Awesome comes back
with a clothesline and a splash as the referee is awake.

Tony thinks Awesome is going for a table. He might have been tipped off
by Awesome pointing under the ring and shouting TABLE. Tony is getting
better as you would have expected him to think shouting TABLE would mean
it was time for two ladders and a Bastion Booger cameo. A powerbomb
through the table means the EMTs come out to put Page on a stretcher and
take him to the ambulance. Are the wrestlers now lazy enough that they
won’t carry someone to the entrance?

Page gets up so Mike hits back to back Awesome Splashes but misses a
third because two Awesome Splashes wake people up. That’s a wrestling
thing in general so I can’t complain too much. Cue Kimberly with a pipe
(yet another phallic weapon) to hit Page in the back. Tony: “She broke
his back!” Miss Hancock comes out to take Kimberly to the back, leaving
Page to hit Awesome low and Diamond Cut him off the top. That’s quite
impressive for someone with a broken back.

They head to the stage with Awesome on the stretcher so here’s Bischoff
to threaten Kanyon with a chair. Page makes the save and Kanyon gets out
of the wheelchair to Kanyon Cut Page off the stage. He’s New Blood and
puts Page on the stretcher as Bischoff’s music starts playing again.
Awesome wins and they’re nice enough to play his music instead.

Rating: D. IT’S JUST SO SHOCKING! I mean, when Kimberly turned on Page at
Spring Stampede, it was surprising. When Arquette turned on him at
Slamboree, it was jarring. But this, the third straight pay per view
where someone Page loves turns him on in a swerve that NO ONE, CERTAINLY
NOT ANYONE PAYING ATTENTION AT LEAST, saw coming, it was just so
shocking. Bad match of course, but that’s acceptable when something is
shocking. Did I mention this was shocking? I know it’s three sentences in
a row with that same idea, but if it works for turning on Page it can
work for this too.



Now we get to my favorite part of a Russo show: the announcers trying to
figure out what just happened. So here we have two options:

1. Bischoff talked to Kanyon in the hospital and convinced him to turn on
Page, likely due to Page being a bigger star and getting Kanyon to
believe that he deserved the spotlight.

2. Kanyon never was hurt and was convinced to be THROWN OFF THE TOP OF
THE CAGE for a big swerve because just hitting Page with a chair was too
complicated.

The first one is much more logical, but I have a strong hunch that we’re
going to get the second one instead because it’s a bigger swerve.
Shocking you see. Always shocking.

GI Bro vs. Shawn Stasiak

Boot Camp match, which means last man standing, based on a single match
on Thunder from a few weeks back. Booker repels in from the ceiling and
Stasiak has camouflage paint on his face. There’s some loud screeching
noise as he talks about being the perfect soldier of fortune. It sounds
like a crow getting its feathers pulled out and I have no idea where it’s
coming from.

They brawl in the ring and quickly head outside with Booker in control.
Back in and a top rope ax handle (I think? Booker only grazed him on the
side of the head.) gets five. Shawn comes back with a hot shot and a back
elbow to the jaw for eight (that’s a lot so early on). A trip to the
floor makes it even worse for Booker and Shawn takes him back inside for
a top rope clothesline for nine.

They head into the crowd with Shawn in full control and hitting Booker in
the back for our first weapon shot nine minutes into this thing. We hit a
sleeper on Booker as the fans think this is very boring. The hold may be
boring, but at least it gives Tony a chance to screw up his timeline by
saying Stasiak and Palumbo won the titles within the last week.

Booker fights up with an Angle Slam and a Rock Bottom but here’s Palumbo
with the workout bar. An ax kick puts him down but Stasiak gets in a shot



with the bar. Booker clotheslines both of them down and hits Palumbo in
the face with the exercise bar, which of course doesn’t even knock him
out for half a second. Another shot to Shawn’s face is good for the ten
count to give Booker the win.

Rating: D-. Gah they were so close to just a boring match here when they
had the Tag Team Champions get beaten down by one guy. This really should
have been a regular match and is a good example of a match that was hurt
by the gimmick. As a regular match it would have been more acceptable
(not good mind you), but as a last man standing match it’s horrible. For
the life of me I don’t get the appeal of Stasiak. The guy is passable in
the ring and that’s the extent of his appeal. It’s no surprise to me that
he was retired by 2002 because there just wasn’t much upside to him.

A minor trivia note: clips from the previous two matches and from a
recent Thunder were used in a game on an episode of Whose Line Is It
Anyway.

Kanyon says Bischoff came to the hospital and told him that all he had to
do to be a star was put Page out. We see Page getting out of the
ambulance before it left the arena. However, since we’re in Russo land,
they wedge another angle into this with Goldberg’s monster truck being
seen in the parking lot. Kanyon is positive that Page is gone. In fact
he’s positively Kanyon.

Let’s go back to that truck arriving. I understand the idea of wanting to
make things seem realistic and that worked here: Page is in the parking
lot and the camera happens to see the Goldberg truck in the same parking
lot. However, again it feels like there’s too much going on at any given
time. This was something else forced into the show that doesn’t need to
be here, or at least not at this exact time. Let the Page shot be its own
thing so it looks like something we should care about.

Shane Douglas vs. The Wall

Before the match, Shane has something to say. Well at least it keeps us
from seeing him wrestle. He promises to define his career at the Wall’s
expense while the New Blood is getting rid of Hulk Hogan and “Dick
Flair.” Hudson: “It’s Ric Flair.” Shane wants to make it a best of five



tables matches (I think so at least. He starts by saying best of five
table matches (as in five table matches) then goes to saying five tables
will be broken, which would make it best of nine and then switches to
best out of five). Tony says it’s the first to go through five tables is
the loser but then calls that person the survivor. I’m lost but Wall
agrees.

So I think it’s the first to put your opponent through three tables
because you have to go by what they mean and not what they say. There are
tables around the ring to save some time. Wall gorilla presses him down
and shoves Shane away off a swinging neckbreaker attempt. Hudson says
it’s best of nine again and my head keeps hurting. Shane comes back with
a running knee to the face and a clothesline to put Wall on the floor.

A few rams into the barricade don’t do much to Wall so he chokeslams
Shane through the first table. Shane goes through the second a few
moments later and now we’re told it’s first to three. It astounds me that
they didn’t WRITE THIS STUFF DOWN IN ADVANCE but that might not be
totally realistic, which is what you’re shooting for in a match built
around putting people through tables. A low blow has little effect on
Wall. Hudson: “That’s what we call no selling.” Actually that’s what we
call it Scott. You’re supposed to be smarter than that. It’s why you have
a job.

They head up to the entrance where there just happens to be a ladder with
three tables stacked on top of each other next to it. Both guys climb the
ladder and Shane nails him with brass knuckles, causing Wall to jump
through two and a half of the three tables but we’ll count it as three
anyway.

Rating: F. The match ran just over eight minutes and they didn’t know the
rules for the first five or six. I….yeah move on to the next match. It
makes the show move faster and means I don’t have to think about the fact
that not only can WCW not book a show properly, but they also can’t
count.

Hogan arrives an hour and fifteen minutes into the show. Unless I missed
it, he left a nice Dodge Charger in the middle of the parking lot and



didn’t take the keys with him. Does anyone in this family know how to
take care of cars?

US Title: Tank Abbott vs. Scott Steiner

Scott is defending and this is inside the mini Asylum cage. The bell
rings without the cage being lowered so Penzer says that since the Asylum
is Scott’s signature match, let’s make it a handicap match with Rick
Steiner on Tank’s side.

US Title: Tank Abbott/Rick Steiner vs. Scott Steiner

The fans chant for Goldberg and the cage is finally lowered. Not all the
way to the mat or anything of course, but who doesn’t want the cage to
move around the ring during a match? The Freaks get on the apron to cheer
for Scott and Tank accidentally hits Rick with a chain. Rick might have
shoved Rick out of the way to take the bullet but we need to get on to
Scott hitting Tank with the chain and putting on the Recliner to retain.

Rating: F. The cage match itself lasted maybe a minute and a half and had
a highlight of Shakira and Midajah in some rather fetching outfits. Rick
and Tank look like even bigger losers than they have in the past, there’s
no recap of why these guys are fighting (I think they brawled a few weeks
ago on Nitro? Maybe?) and the Asylum is stupid. Next please.

Ric Flair and company arrives, an hour and twenty minutes into the show.
He looks like Doc Brown Goes Hawaiian.

We recap Hogan vs. Kidman with Horace as referee. Hogan thought Kidman
couldn’t headline a flea market (first mentioned on TV about six weeks
into the feud) so Kidman got some unofficial pins on him, only to lose on
pay per view. Tonight it’s Hogan’s career vs. a title shot next month.

Regarding Horace, Hollywood says blood is thicker than New Blood.

Kidman vs. Hollywood Hogan

Kidman’s on again/off again partner and Hollywood’s nephew Horace Hogan
is guest referee. They circle each other before the bell because this has
to be dragged out as long as they can. Some right hands sends Kidman



outside early, followed by a big boot to put him outside again. Back in
again and Hulk does his horribly outdated choking. Kidman gets in a few
kicks and that’s enough selling for now, meaning it’s weightlifting belt
time.

They’re outside for the third time in five minutes and Kidman dropkicks a
chair into his face to get his first advantage. How nice of Hogan to let
him do that. Kidman tries a DDT but the camera clearly shows that Hogan’s
head never comes near colliding with anything. A top rope splash gets two
for Kidman but it’s time for more right hands to get Hogan back in
control.

Outside again with a hiptoss putting Kidman through the table (did dust
fly off the table when he hit it?), revealing Tony’s blue jacket, green
pants and tennis shoes. Egads man. Anyway here’s Torrie to hand Hogan
brass knuckles but Kidman knocks Hulk into Torrie, knocking her off the
apron. Kidman hits Hulk with the knuckles for two and punches out Horace
for counting slowly, only to have Torrie hit Kidman low. Another punch
from Hulk with the knuckles puts Kidman away and sends Hogan to Bash at
the Beach.

Rating: D-. How gracious Hogan was to let Kidman beat him up for all of a
minute and a half. It’s another wasted match with Hogan going over by
cheating and a guest referee who didn’t change a thing. I actually forgot
that Horace was even in this for the most part, again proving that the
gimmick didn’t add anything.

Hulk and Horace hug. Uh….yay?

Bischoff is panicking because Goldberg might show up. The cops ensure him
that perimeter is secure.

Quick recap of Vince Russo vs. Ric Flair though they lie and say it’s
David fighting his father. Basically Ric is the worst father ever and
David called him out on it. Then Russo beat Flair inside the Cell because
he’s a man and Ric is a boy.

David and Russo say Ric is retired tonight.



Ric promises to do the same things he’s promised to do for twenty years.

The Flair Family comes to their seats.

Ric Flair vs. David Flair

Ric takes his son into the corner and taps him on the jaw as the
announcers talk about Russo being able to do things that no one has ever
been able to accomplish. They head outside with Ric being sent into the
barricade to give David control. A sleeper breaks up David’s suplex and
it’s time for the chops. David clotheslines him to the floor and Russo
gets in some ball bat shots before he handcuffs Ric’s hands together. We
hit a bad Figure Four until Ric makes the ropes.

Russo chokes Ric so Reid jumps the barricade (WAY too common recently)
and gets shoved down. Reid hits him low and steals the handcuff keys but
David shoves him into the corner. Ric gets the keys and uncuffs himself,
leaving Ashley (Charlotte, who looks almost the same as she does now at
14 years old here) to take Russo down and cuff him, likely fulfilling
ANOTHER sick Russo fantasy that I really don’t need to think about.

Russo swears at the 14 year old (after shoving the 12 year old) and Ric
thrusts his hips at him. A slam brings David off the top and the Figure
Four makes David tap in two seconds, thereby proving the Russo is in fact
more than 35 times tougher than David as he survived seventy seconds
without tapping on Monday.

Rating: D. To quote the Gorilla: WILL YOU STOP??? This was every Russo
problem rolled into one as there was WAY too much going on, but above all
else it felt like some sick idea that only Russo wanted to see. “Here’s
what I’m seeing: I beat up the 12 year old who looks just like the kids
that beat me up every day, then the 14 year old blonde mounts me like
none of them ever would back in high school because I liked this stupid
wrestling stuff that I have to write now because I’m cursed to be made a
millionaire.”

Russo has already had a woman kidnapped a dozen times or so and now he’s
got this. How is any of this stuff supposed to make anyone but Russo look
good? David gets beaten up but Russo already got to be all manly in the



Figure Four Monday night when he beat Ric. I’m shocked that he doesn’t
have Miss Hancock bowing down and worshiping him already, but then he
might have to write even more columns and books about how hard this was
on him and how it broke his life or whatever “FEEL SORRY FOR ME AND MY
MANLINESS” nonsense Russo still gets people to pay for.

Russo lets Ric chop him once before swearing revenge tomorrow on Nitro.
So yeah: this meant nothing, Russo is still fine, and the battle will
continue with Russo coming back stronger than ever. Ric, Reid and Beth do
crotch chops at Russo, who swears to retire Ric tomorrow night. He’s
going to beat Flair again tomorrow isn’t he?

We recap Vampiro vs. Sting which is about Vampiro wanting to burn Sting
alive because it was interesting when Kane wanted to do it to Undertaker
and let’s just do it again here.

Sting vs. Vampiro

There’s a torch hanging by the entrance and you have to get your opponent
up there and light them on fire to win. There are firemen, cops and an
ambulance waiting in the back. We can add “keeping civil servants busy”
to Russo’s amazing list of accomplishments from this show alone. Sting
appears on top of the video screen and tells Vampiro to come up here.
Vampiro is scared of heights though because Russo writes characters with
depth you see.

Never mind as Sting comes down and we start an actual match. Well as
close to an actual match as this is going to get. Madden quotes 8mm by
saying “You dance with the devil, the devil don’t change. The devil
changes you.” but treats it like his own line. Vampiro pours gasoline
over Sting and they fight up the ramp. Both guys climb the structure but
Sting gets kicked off and through part of the set.

It isn’t enough to keep him down though and they climb to the top of the
structure above the video screen where the torch is hanging. The lights
start going nuts and they slug it out for a good while. Vampiro DDTs him
down and the lights go completely out. Vampiro finally gets the torch and
lights Sting on fire. Sting is so scared that he’s lost a few inches of
hair and has learned how to take a stuntman fall off a high video tower.



Rating: N/A. As Scott Hudson would say after the match, this isn’t
wrestling anymore. This is about doing a big stunt like we’re in a
Michael Bay movie. On top of that, a long stretch of this “match” was
spent punching each other on top of a big video screen. How is anything
supposed to follow this? Jeff Jarrett vs. Kevin Nash? That’s supposed to
interest me after this big ending?

Firemen and agent cover the stuntman with fire extinguishers so you can’t
see that it’s not him.

The announcers treat this all seriously (as they should) but then the
replays ruin the whole thing by showing that the fire was out before
Sting hit the crash pad.

Pamela Paulshock asks Bischoff about the big surprise but Bischoff says
it’s not happening because of Goldberg.

WCW World Title: Jeff Jarrett vs. Kevin Nash

Nash won his shot in a tag match after giving the title to Flair, who had
been trading it back and forth with Jeff in an attempt to build a years
long legacy in five weeks. After Nash comes out, here’s the Cat to
introduce the celebrities, including the bale (yes bale) ringer Konnan,
timekeeper Rey Mysterio, belt keeper Disco Inferno and ring announcer
Juventud Guererra. Oh and Cat himself is guest enforcer referee. Well to
be fair, Nash has beaten like ten people at once multiple times now so
this is probably in his favor.

Nash punches the Animals down before going after Jarrett in the corner.
In a weird moment, some noise from the entrance stops the match cold and
everyone looks up that way but it winds up going nowhere and Nash
clotheslines Jeff to the floor. Snake Eyes puts Jeff on the announcers’
table and they brawl into the crowd, which is at least a faster way to
kill time than letting them do moves in the ring (I’m not sure about
calling what Nash does wrestling).

The Animals beat Nash down at ringside and Jeff gets in a few chair
shots. The fans chant for Goldberg as the old school leg work continues.
Imagine any old Ric Flair match, slow it down by 40%, and cut off some of



Ric’s hair if you want to picture what’s going on here. The Figure Four
lets Nash lay around even more until he grabs the ropes. Konnan adds a
bell shot for two and Disco throws in the belt, only to have Nash
intercept it and knock Jeff cold.

Disco makes up for it by taking out the referee at two and the GOLDBERG
chants are getting even louder. Cat comes in and Nash fights off the
Animals again, only to eat the Stroke for a delayed two. Jeff tries the
guitar but gets chokeslammed for two as Cat has something in his eye.

There’s a powerbomb to Cat and a second to Nash but Rick Steiner comes in
to go after Nash. This brings out Tank Abbott to brawl with Scott Steiner
who was there to intercept Rick. Juvy gets launched into a dropkick on
Nash, followed by a Bronco Buster from Rey. We FINALLY get Goldberg and
yeah of course he’s New Blood. Why is he New Blood? SHOCKING! The spear
(and a horrible one) lets Jeff retain.

Rating: F. Disco and Chavo, who could have a good match if they were left
alone, get about five minutes and this gets over seventeen. Bret Hart and
Shawn Michaels had to be at their best to get seventeen good minutes out
of Kevin Nash and we’re stuck with a middle of the road Jeff Jarrett to
try instead?

The overbooking might have been a good idea here but the whole “let’s
throw away the one last glimmer of hope we have” In case you’re wondering
how this great move helped ratings, the Nitro before this got a 2.8, the
next night got a 3.0 (Raw was at a 6.8) and the next week Nitro was a
2.7. Shock value continues to not work in the ratings but Russo will keep
swearing by it because people talk about it. Talking doesn’t equal
watching of course but Russo doesn’t equal wrestling so it all evens out
somehow.

Russo and Bischoff come out of the monster truck and the heels all pose.
To sum up WCW’s brilliance and how predictable Russo was at this point,
Madden talks about how no one saw this coming as the camera is on a
GOLDBERG IS NEW BLOOD sign. Oh and the fans are still chanting GOLDBERG
because he’s still awesome and more interesting than anyone in the
promotion because of how intense he can be. Trash fills the ring to end



the show.

Overall Rating: S. For SHOCKING, which is the word of the night. We’re at
the point where just calling these shows failures is nowhere near strong
enough. I have no idea what the thinking is here other than trying to
catch the fans off guard, but as that sign showed: people had figured
Russo’s booking out a long time ago because it’s always the last thing
you would expect/the dumbest idea they could go with.

We’re now on Hogan (#1 contender), Nash, Flair and Steiner as the top
faces (the youngest of these would be Steiner at 37) vs. the combined
forces of Eric Bischoff, Vince Russo, Goldberg and Jeff Jarrett, meaning
the World Champion is now, at best, the fourth biggest heel on this
roster (there’s a case for Vampiro being above him too). And this is
supposed to make me want to keep watching.

Russo has lost what little sanity he had left and has moved on to nothing
but shock value for the sake of shock value with his booking decisions.
This show was built on one idea and the fans filled the ring with trash
while still chanting for the new top level heel. That’s his big takeaway
from this: the fans hate him and one of his top stars was burned up like
he was part of a Labor Day barbecue.

There’s nothing good on this show and I don’t remember the last time I
gave so many matches a failing grade. The best match was probably Kronik
vs. the Mamalukes, meaning the match where a guy turned away from a
chance to become #1 contender to the Tag Team Titles so he could polish
the joke title that he was given off camera on Wednesday. In two and
three quarter hours, I can’t think of a single thing better than a below
average #1 contenders tag team match that lasted about nine minutes.

Now the World Champion looks like a joke, Kevin Nash and Hulk Hogan are
WAY too old to mean anything, Ric Flair is stuck in an eternal feud with
a writer who already beat him in a big gimmick match and the most popular
guy on the roster was just turned heel to give the heel stable a big gun.
Oh and the World Champion is a lame duck waiting for Hogan to take the
title again next month.

This is the rare show that feels like it’s designed to punish the



audience for watching. It felt like Russo saying “SCREW YOU PEOPLE! You
think you’re smarter than me with your internet saying Russo jumped the
shark? I’ll show you what you can do with your little protests. ALL
SWERVES THAT YOU’LL NEVER SEE COMING!” And then the fans are stuck here,
watching Russo get mounted by a 14 year old who handcuffs him so he can
swear at her before promising to get revenge on Ric again (which I’m sure
he will because this company is his playground). Awful show that gets
worse and worse the more I think about it.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Thunder – June 7, 2000: Let’s
See If He Can Screw This Up
Too
Thunder
Date:  June 7, 2000
Location: Civic Coliseum, Knoxville, Tennessee
Attendance: 3,088
Commentators: Tony Schiavone, Mike Tenay, Bobby Heenan

It’s the final show before the Great American Bash and this week’s Nitro
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was one of the biggest disasters I’ve ever seen. WCW has decided to make
the old and new talent look horrible, aside from Kevin Nash and Scott
Steiner, because they’re the future I guess. It can always get worse
though so let’s get to it.

Nitro clips and we’re moving on.

Bischoff and lawyers arrive. Oh geez this is going to be bad.

Opening sequence.

Here are Bischoff and the lawyers with something to say. After sucking up
to the fans, Bischoff gets right to the point: Goldberg is suspended for
ninety days for his actions on Monday. Yeah that guy that we built up for
months that you might want to see? He’s already gone again. On a more
serious note, Jarrett is out of the main event of Great American Bash due
to what Sting did to him on Monday. This brings out Jarrett wearing a
neck brace, leg cast and arm sling while limping on a cane. Well he’s
certainly selling.

Jeff is all serious and apologizes to everyone even though it was all
Sting’s fault. Cue Nash with a bat, which he says is going to be used to
take Jeff’s temperature. Instead he hits Jeff in the bad arm and loads up
the Jackknife but Bischoff swings the bat at Kevin. That goes nowhere so
Jeff takes off the rest of the protective gear and attacks, only to be
knocked to the floor with ease. Weren’t you watching Nitro Jeff? You need
AT LEAST seven people to take Nash down or else he might pin you without
touching you.

Captain Rection is giving orders for the Misfits’ biggest mission yet.

Russo and David Flair bring in a bunch of senior citizens for some reason
with Russo insulting all of them.

Daffney comes up to David Flair and asks why he hasn’t called her. She
accuses him of cheating on her with “Miss Peacock.”

Kimberly and Jarrett are yelling at Bischoff while Cat yells at both of
them. Jeff finally tells all of them, including Cat, to get out.



Cruiserweight Title: Daffney vs. Lieutenant Loco vs. Disco Inferno

Daffney is defending. The Animals and Misfits are all here too, basically
making it a lumberjack match. Konnan spews what is supposed to be English
but I’m not entirely convinced. Disco: “Word to your mother.” Tygress
joins in on commentary and this could go badly. Disco goes for a quick
rollup on the champ but Loco makes the save and brawls with Disco in the
corner.

That’s fine with Daffney who adds a middle rope Frankenscreamer. Now Loco
and Daffney yell at each other until Disco headlocks him, only to get
suplexed back down. Cue Crowbar to run inside and dive on the Misfits but
here’s Miss Hancock to yell at Daffney. This brings out Kimberly to shove
Hancock into Daffney, which brings out Major Gunns to yell at Kimberly
for interfering. The match of course breaks down and Rey hits a Bronco
Buster on Chavo. Everyone runs in and GI Bro cleans house with a Rock
Bottom to Disco, giving Loco the pin and the title. As always, WAY too
much in so short a match.

Gunns gives Chavo CPR because a match not even lasting three minutes has
knocked him out.

Kidman kind of apologizes to Torrie for treating her like garbage on
Monday. Well that’s nice of him.

Russo summons the Cat.

After a break, Cat has ejected the MIA from the building.

Kidman vs. Major Stash

Kidman has Horace with him. Before the match, Kidman says he knows they
can trust each other after Monday. That might be a record for their
longest time since turning on each other. Kidman goes after Stash to
start but the big guy throws him down and knocks Horace to the floor
where he belongs. Stash starts taking over with the power and tosses
Kidman out of the corner with ease.

Horace tries to validate his existence by pulling Stash to the floor,
setting up a plancha from Kidman. Now we get to a big reason why the



relaxed rules don’t work: Kidman distracts the referee so Horace can whip
Stash into the steps. It’s been made clear that cheating is legal now so
why is Kidman bothering with the distraction? Anyway Stash comes back
with a superplex but Horace comes in with a Death Valley Driver (with no
distraction this time), allowing Kidman to drop a top rope elbow for the
pin.

Kidman calls Torrie down for some “making up” but she slaps him in the
face and leaves.

And now, a dance lesson with the Cat as he teaches the group of seniors.
One of them threatens to smack the bleach out of his hair. This has been
a dance lesson with the Cat.

Here are Russo and David with the seniors and it’s time for a party.
Could this be a party to make fun of Ric Flair by any chance? I’m just
guessing here of course. There’s a goodbye cake in the ring and I’m kind
of curious to see if Russo can screw up the oldest idea in wrestling.
Well the oldest one that he hasn’t screwed up yet because he’s already
ruined the actual wrestling part of it.

David rips on his dad as he’s done in the past and Russo brags about
being 2-0 in wrestling. He isn’t supposed to be here tonight due to a
concussion and torn ligaments (real men don’t limp!) but he couldn’t miss
this party. Russo says these are Ric’s friends because they’re all so old
and it’s time to sing For He’s A Jolly Good Fellow. This brings out an
even bigger cake, which Russo thinks has Ric inside.

Ric shows his intelligence though by coming out from under the ring and
attacking from behind (because you can’t fight Vince Russo and David
Flair in a straight fight. They’re intimidating you see.) and putting
both of them into the cake. So yeah, Russo wins inside the Cell on Monday
without ever selling being in the Figure Four for seventy seconds but Ric
got to shove them into a cake. Somehow, I bet Russo thinks Ric got the
better of this.

Rick Steiner, Tank Abbott and the Goldberg truck are here.

Bischoff says Goldberg is arrested if he comes in the building. Will the



cops pull guns on him like they did with Hogan a few months back?

The Mamalukes are in the back when the Wall attacks them, meaning it’s
time for a Hardcore Title match. Yes title match, because Bischoff gave
them the title off camera since he wouldn’t even vacate a title on
screen. Does this surprise anyone? The Freebird Rule is in effect.

Hardcore Title: Mamalukes vs. The Wall

The Wall pounds on both guys but here’s Johnny with a 4 foot tall box of
Kraft macaroni and cheese. Come on Kraft, this is where you thought
product placement was a good idea? The fight goes into the parking lot
with the Mamalukes doing what they can against the monster (well as much
of a monster as he is these days), eventually taking him into the arena
and the fans. This is the walking around with the occasional punching
style.

Into the ring they go with the Mamalukes hitting a double hiptoss into a
powerbomb for two. Wall pops up, kicks Vito in the face and chokeslams
Johnny before grabbing a table. Well what else was he going to do? Johnny
is about to be thrown through the table but here’s Shane Douglas with a
chair to Wall’s back, followed by a running powerbomb through the table.
A top rope splash from Johnny is enough to retain the title.

Rating: D. So….best hardcore match in months? It’s probably better that
they just gave the Mamalukes the title because they could actually get
something out of it instead of just doing the same Terry Funk/Bischoff
nonsense that made the belt even more of a joke than it already was. If
they have to have the title around, at least let someone young use it to
maybe get over.

Wall sits up like Undertaker and chases Shane off. The Mamalukes are just
standing around so here’s Tank Abbott to knock them both out. It does
make sense as they’ve been champions for all of six minutes so it must be
time to make them look worthless. Tank wants Goldberg again and would
love a rematch anytime. This Sunday, he’s going to make Scott Steiner his
freak, but tonight he wants someone sexy. Oh man Nash vs. Abbott could be
GOLD.



Abbott calls Nash out (after we cut away to a movie promo of course) and
goes outside to yell at Schiavone’s son, who throws soda at him. Geez
Tony hasn’t disciplined his son very well. Cue Nash for a brawl until
Rick Steiner makes it 2-1, drawing out Scott Steiner for the save. This
brings out Bischoff to say tonight it’s Steiner’s turn to run the New
Blood gauntlet. If Nash interferes he’s out of the title shot and if
Goldberg appears, he’s arrested.

Goldberg is in the back.

Cat yells at some cops.

Mike Awesome arrives in his ambulance.

Corporal Cajun vs. Mike Awesome

And for once it’s not an ambulance match! Awesome goes right after him to
start because this should be a squash but is likely to be something else
entirely. A big clothesline puts Cajun down, followed by a powerbomb and
a splash for two. There’s the Awesome Splash from the top but let’s get a
table instead of covering. Awesome drops Cajun with another clothesline
and sets up the Awesome Bomb but here’s Page for the DQ, which is likely
ruled a no contest because there was no bell. I know this isn’t
traditional, but when someone interferes and attacks one of the
wrestlers, it’s a DQ.

Awesome fights back with a halo shot and powerbombs Page through the
table.

Hollywood Hogan arrives.

The cops are too busy looking at Kimberly to go after Goldberg.

Tag Team Titles: GI Bro/Captain Rection vs. Shawn Stasiak/Chuck Palumbo

Stasiak and Palumbo are defending of course. Rection and Stasiak get
things going and this is pretty easily one of the worst ideas you could
have in a match. Rection takes over with a clothesline and it’s off to
Bro for a double elbow. Booker deserves so much better than this but at
least he’s not another face in the crowd. Some double teaming puts Shawn



down so it’s off to Palumbo who scores with the Jungle Kick (I have no
idea why it’s called that but I like the name) to take over on Rection.

Cue Rection’s crazy dad from like three months ago as Stasiak comes in
sans tag with a top rope clothesline for two. Chuck comes back in for a
jumping back elbow as Rection’s dad seems to be enjoying Gunns’
camouflage trunks. His son keeps getting beat up as the announcers
finally remember this stupid angle. Bro comes in for a failed save
attempt but it lets Rection powerslam Chuck for a breather. It’s legally
off to Bro for some house cleaning before he brings the Captain back in
for a top rope elbow. No Laughing Matter but Dad comes in for a
distraction, allowing Palumbo to blast Rection with the workout bar for
the pin.

Rating: C-. Not bad actually and again that’s likely to it getting more
time than almost any other match. Also, points to Russo for actually only
putting in one angle before the cheating ending. That’s a lot better than
usual, but it’s also really depressing when resurrecting a one off angle
from the spring is a sign of improvement.

Kronik comes out to help destroy the champions.

Sting vs. The Cat

Before the match we get some dancing and bad grammar from Cat. Sting
comes down but gets jumped by Vampiro, who sprays him with a fire
extinguisher. No match, which is probably best for everyone all around.

Vampiro uses Sting’s own moves on him before lighting the announcers’
table on fire. Sting gets the extinguisher and puts the fire out but
misses the Stinger Splash against the barricade. Vampiro Rock Bottoms him
through the table and promises that it’s going to be Sting’s flesh
burning on Sunday. Just burn each other already so we can get done with
this stupid feud.

Gene brings out Hollywood Hogan for a chat. After name dropping Hall to
explain being back in black, he says he’s bored with the New Blood stuff.
He rips on Kidman for being a flea market champion and calls Horace the
bad apple in the barrel. If Hogan wins, he gets a title shot at Bash at



the Beach. But will he still be bored then? You know, because he’s bored
now instead of angry and wanting to get revenge. Posing ensues.

Gauntlet Match

I know this isn’t going to go well but can we please at least have real
pins? Is that too much to ask? If Nash interferes, he loses his title
shot. As Steiner makes his entrance, Tony throws in two more matches for
Sunday’s card with a Cruiserweight Title match and a #1 contenders match
to the Tag Team Titles, just to show how important those titles really
are. Before the match, Steiner promises to come after Bischoff when this
is done. Bischoff comes out with the New Blood and sends Candido in
first.

Chris does better than anyone did on Nitro, surviving a full thirty
seconds before getting pinned by a belly to belly superplex. A regular
belly to belly puts Stasiak away in another twenty seconds (counting time
spent running to the ring). Palumbo comes in, picks up Midajah, and gets
caught in the Recliner for the submission. Scott Steiner just beat both
Tag Team Champions in one minute even. Cat takes a Recliner of his own
but the rest of the New Blood comes in and the match is thrown out.

Nash leaves his locker room and runs into a guitar shot from Jarrett.
Rick Steiner and Tank Abbott are in to help on the beatdown and Scott is
put in a straitjacket. They try to put him in a bodybag but here’s
Goldberg to clean house. Bischoff sends the cops in to arrest Goldberg to
end the show.

Overall Rating: D-. This show had some moments but it’s really just a lot
less bad than Monday’s show. Unfortunately that doesn’t make it good and
I’m really not even sure what I’m supposed to be looking forward to on
Sunday. Could they not do Goldberg vs. Abbott there and just have Steiner
vs. Steiner for the US Title in that mini cage? Bad show here, but there
was some good action at times. Oh and Chavo being Cruiserweight Champion
is a nice change of pace and he would make the most of it in the coming
months.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for



just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Survivor  Series  Count-Up  –
1992: Here Comes Santa Claus
Survivor Series 1992
Date: November 25, 1992
Location: Richfield Coliseum, Richfield, Ohio
Attendance: 17,500
Commentators: Vince McMahon, Bobby Heenan

This really is a different era in the WWF as we’re moving more towards a
child friendly product with more over the top and at times cartoonish
characters. It’s not the most interesting all the time, but with the way
business was going at the time, it was clear that something had to
change. Luckily that gives us a twenty six minute Bret Hart vs. Shawn
Michaels main event. Let’s get to it.

Slick is behind a pulpit in the interview area to start and talks about
how great this show was. He goes into preacher mode and talks about
spreading joy and peace. I have no idea what this has to do with
wrestling and I don’t think he does either.

Vince and Bobby run down the card. There are multiple gimmick matches
tonight.
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Headshrinkers vs. High Energy

High Energy is Owen Hart and Koko B. Ware in really ugly pants. The
Headshrinkers (Samu and Fatu, more famous as Rikishi) don’t get an
entrance. Samu and Owen start things off with Owen being thrown around
pretty easily. Things speed up a bit and Owen avoids a big clothesline
and hits a cross body for two. The fans are getting fired up.

Off to Koko who makes Samu miss a right hand which hits Fatu. Koko stomps
on Samu’s bare feet but he tries to ram the Headshrinkers’ heads together
but due to racial stereotypes, there’s no effect whatsoever. Afa, the
Headshrinker’s manager, CRACKS Koko in the back with his staff and Koko
is in trouble immediately. Owen is draw into the ring by some Samoan
bragging, only causing Koko to get beaten down even more.

Vince tries to talk about the main events and Heenan says stick to the
subject. That’s a new one. Samu hooks a nerve hold on Koko but he’s too
dumb to feel pain so it’s a clothesline instead and Ware is still in
trouble. A chop gets two and Samu chokes a bit. Samu misses a corner
splash and there’s the hot tag to Owen. Owen dropkicks both guys down and
hits a top rope cross body on Samu for two. A spinwheel kick takes Fatu
down, only to get caught in a powerslam. Fatu hits a GREAT looking top
rope splash to crush Owen and get the easy pin.

Rating: C+. I liked this match a lot more than I should have but I love
the Headshrinkers. That top rope splash looked great and Owen sold it
like the master that he was. Other than that this was a very basic match
with power vs. speed and that’s the right choice for an opener. Good
stuff here and I liked it a lot.

Boss Man is getting ready in the back. He says Nailz is a bad man and
that he’s committed a lot of crimes and has to be punished for them.

Sean Mooney issues us a warning about how violent the upcoming match is
going to be. I don’t think that’s going to be necessary. Nailz comes in
and says he’s been waiting for this for a long time and now he’s out of
prison. The story was that Nailz was an allegedly innocent convict that
was abused by Boss Man in prison and now he’s here for revenge. It’s
corny but it’s as good as anything else.



Boss Man (in his second promo in about two and a half minutes) says he’ll
take out Nailz tonight. He sees Nailz in the ring and runs out to the
arena.

Big Boss Man vs. Nailz

This is a nightstick on a pole match, which means you can get it down and
use the stick on the other guy. Is it a DQ if the person that doesn’t
pull it down uses it? That’s how the rules sound at least. Nailz tries to
get to the stick but Boss Man runs out for the save. Nailz isn’t a
wrestler so him using nothing but chokes and punches makes perfect sense.
He chokes Boss Man down but still can’t get the stick.

A right hand puts Nailz down and Boss Man gets his hand on the stick but
he gets slammed down off the top. Nailz works on Boss Man’s back a bit
and chokes away some more but Boss Man shoulders him down. A splash
misses and Nailz goes for the corner again, only to get crotched as this
is already getting slow. A double clothesline puts both guys down and
Boss Man quickly gets to the corner to get the stick. Nailz barely sells
a stick shot to the face but Boss Man no sells one to the ribs and hits
the Boss Man Slam for the pin.

Rating: D. This was terrible with the no selling looking awful. I mean,
it’s a nightstick to the head. There are only so many ways you can get
hit with that and be up twenty seconds later. Nailz never did anything
other than this although he was scheduled to feud with Undertaker. Boss
Man would be gone after the Royal Rumble and wouldn’t be back for years.

Nailz chokes Mooney and says that was injustice.

Tatanka, a Native American, is chanting to get ready for his match with
Martel, which is over some stolen feathers. It was a different time.

Flair and Ramon are with Gene. This is a pairing that came out of nowhere
but they’re in one of the main events tonight. Ultimate Warrior was
supposed to team up with Savage to face these guys but Warrior went nuts
and bailed on the company again, leaving Savage without a partner.

Savage was on Prime Time Wrestling (the forerunner to Raw, even though



they’re very different shows) and offered the spot on his team to Flair’s
manager Mr. Perfect. Heenan, Flair’s other manager, immediately said no
and Perfect snapped on him and accepted the offer, causing Heenan to slap
him. Bobby begs for Perfect to stay and gets water poured on him for
being pathetic.

After the clip is over, Flair is all fired up and wants to know what
Perfect is thinking. Perfect basked in Flair’s glory but it was only
because Flair allowed it. Now Perfect has made a decision and stepped to
the other side and it’s time to pay to the Nature Boy and Razor. Flair
looked all kinds of fired up here and it was awesome.

Razor, still in his original persona of Al Pacino from Scarface (funny
story about that: Vince is known for not seeing almost any big time
movies. When Ramon was interviewing with Vince, McMahon asked him to come
up with a character on the spot. Ramon went into a Tony Montana imitation
from the movie Scarface without knowing Vince had never seen the move.
Vince immediately thought Ramon was a genius and push him), makes generic
threats. Flair was AWESOME here.

Tatanka vs. Rick Martel

Tatanka is undefeated at this point and remember this is over stolen
feathers. They trade chops in the corner with Tatanka taking over via a
backdrop. Martel bails to the floor and I have a feeling this is going to
be a long one. Rick gets knocked to the floor again and the fans don’t
seem to be that interested. Martel is incorrectly called a former
Intercontinental Champion. Nice job Vince.

Back inside and Martel pounds away a bit before hitting a hot shot to
take over. Off to a front facelock as the fans are distracted by a fight
in the crowd. Tatanka suplexes out of the hold but gets put right back in
it. The yet to be named Doink the Clown pops up in the aisle making
balloon animals. It’s as random of a cameo as it sounds. Another suplex
puts Martel down but Rick hits Tatanka in the throat to take him down.
It’s back to the stupid facelock as Doink keeps making animals. Tatanka
escapes and clotheslines him down before avoiding a charging Martel in
the corner.



This is going nowhere at all. Tatanka works on the arm and gets two off a
backslide. Back to the arm although it’s fairly late in the match to do
so. Doink is tormenting fans now. Martel sends Tatanka over the top to
the floor and things somehow get even more dull. Back in and Tatanka goes
on the war path and hits a top rope chop. Because he’s an Indian you see.
The Papoose To Go (Samoan Drop) finally pins Martel.

Rating: D. This was a long match that wasn’t bad. It was worse than bad:
it was BORING. That’s the problem with Tatanka: he only had so far that
he could go and they pushed that limit WAY farther than they should have.
He wasn’t anything interesting and his in ring stuff wasn’t that great.
Martel was kind of hanging around at this point and he would be gone
soon.

Doink pops the animals he made. That’s not nice.

Perfect talks about being in Flair’s shadow, which he finds laughable. He
says Flair has wanted to be like Mr. Perfect since Flair got here, but
there can only be one Mr. Perfect. Perfect says he can beat Flair and
Ramon with no trouble. Savage says he knows more about surviving than
anyone else. Ten days ago he had no partner but now he has Mr. Perfect.
He doesn’t trust Perfect, but he thinks they could be the perfect tag
team. This did a very good job of hyping up the match in short order.

Razor Ramon/Ric Flair vs. Randy Savage/Mr. Perfect

Perfect comes out separately to give Heenan momentary hope that he
bailed. He comes through the curtain and Heenan ERUPTS, going on a rant
that lasts through Perfect and Savage’s very slow walks down the aisle.
Perfect and Ramon start things off in an AWA reunion. This is one of
Perfect’s first matches in over a year so he may be a bit rusty. Perfect
takes Razor to the mat and slaps him in the back of the head, sending
Flair into a fit.

Ramon takes him into the corner and gets slapped in the face, which
brings in Flair for the big showdown we’ve been wanting for. Perfect
beats him into the corner almost immediately and pounds away. We get a
Flair Flip out of the corner and Flair runs right into Savage who gets a
tag a second later. Savage slaps Flair in the face to tick him off even



more. Then he does it AGAIN.

Ramon and Flair both come in and get punched in the face. A couple of
clotheslines take Flair down until FINALLY Ramon gets a knee in the back
of Savage to slow him down. Razor tries to go for the leg but Randy kicks
him off both times. When all else fails, Ramon chokes away to keep Savage
in the ring. Off to Flair for more stomping and it’s Ramon in again to
work on Savage’s back.

We get Ramon’s signature abdominal stretch with help from his partner
spot. Vince tries to imitate Monsoon by saying Ramon needs to hook the
toe but it’s just not the same. Savage hip tosses out of it but gets
stomped right back down. Flair throws him over the top and tot he floor
where Ramon rams Savage into the steps. Back to Ramon for a half crab and
Perfect goes for a walk up the aisle. Heenan is ESTATIC.

Never mind though as he turns around and comes back. Well it was a cool
moment while it lasted. Randy is busted open and Ramon pounds away on the
face even faster. Flair starts covering a lot faster as he’s getting
frustrated. Razor comes in and drops an elbow for two and a chokeslam
gets the same. With the heels completely in control, Flair goes up top.
The man may be a master in the ring, but he NEVER LEARNS.

Savage superplexes him down and Ric is suddenly in trouble. There’s a tag
to Ramon and one to Perfect as well. Perfect hits the Hennig neck snap
and a knee lift to both guys. Everything breaks down and Flair hits
Savage with a chair to make it two on one. Perfect gets knocked into the
official but he flips out of the Razor’s Edge and hits the PerfectPlex on
Ramon for a delayed two as Flair makes the save. The PerfectPlex to Flair
gets the same result and we have two referees in there. One of them calls
the match for a DQ, much to the annoyance of the crowd. Savage and
Perfect win to calm things down a bit.

Rating: B-. This was a good match that was bordering on great until the
lame ending. I wouldn’t see a problem with Flair getting pinned by the
PerfectPlex here. They would have a great match on Raw that would send
Flair packing soon enough, but for now this was a great return to the
ring for Perfect who hadn’t wrestled in quite a while.



Post match Flair puts Hennig in the Figure Four and Razor gets a chair,
but Savage makes a save and chases both guys off.

Flair and Ramon rant in the back.

Yokozuna vs. Virgil

Yokozuna is listed as being from the Polynesian Islands here. This is
when Yokozuna is only 505lbs and he had padding in his outfit to make him
look fatter. Yokozuna immediately shoves Virgil away and chops him down.
Some dropkicks do some good for Virgil but Yokozuna superkicks him (and
gets his foot higher than Virgil did on his dropkicks) to take over.

Virgil pounds away a bit but a Rock Bottom takes him down. Some more
shots stagger Yokozuna but a sidewalk slam and a legdrop make things all
better again. Yokozuna misses a charge and like an IDIOT, Virgil tries a
rollup. The big man falls on him and it’s BANZAI (middle rope seated
senton) for the pin.

Rating: C-. For a big time debut, this could have been better but it’s
clear that no one is going to stop this guy for a long time. Yokozuna
would get the rocket to the stars push soon, winning the Royal Rumble in
two months and the World Title at Wrestlemania in another two months.
Virgil was a jobber to the stars here and nothing more, which is all he
should have been. Somehow he would keep a job until 1994.

Savage and Perfect brag a lot.

Nasty Boys/Natural Disasters vs. Beverly Brothers/Money Inc

The Natural Disasters are Earthquake and Typhoon, formerly known as
Tugboat. Money Inc. (IRS and Ted DiBiase) has the Tag Team Titles and are
about to fight the Nasty Boys. This is one of those “when one guy gets
pinned, both team members are out” deals, so it’s a max of three falls to
end this match. We start with Typhoon vs. Blake Beverly and it’s a strut
off. Typhoon starts throwing Blake around and puts him in an over the
shoulder backbreaker so he can hand him off to Earthquake for a bearhug.

Beau tries to cheat to help his brother but it only results in a double
splash from both Disasters in the corner. Off to Knobbs as the fans



aren’t interested in this match in the slightest. Knobbs runs Blake over
with clotheslines and brings in Jerry who finally allows a tag to Beau. A
pumphandle slam puts Beau down but he no sells it for some reason. Off to
DiBiase who can’t suplex Sags, so Sags suplexes him.

Off to IRS who Jerry hiptosses down. The limited selling continues as IRS
gets up and brings in Beau for a powerslam and it’s off to Beau again.
Off to a chinlock from Blake as the Beverlies keep tagging in and out
very quickly. Jerry tries a quick sleeper but they wind up slamming heads
to put both guys down. There’s the tag to Earthquake and Blake is in
trouble. Earthquake takes out all four of them and everything breaks
down. For some reason Beau tries a crucifix on Typhoon and gets crushed
for his efforts. The Earthquake from Earthquake eliminates the Beverlies
and it’s 4-2.

DiBiase comes in to face Earthquake but gets beaten up by all four
opponents in short order. Back to Earthquake who misses a splash in the
corner and Money Inc double suplexes the fatter man down. IRS gets two
off the suplex and picks him up to freak Bobby out again. Back to DiBiase
as the fans are all over IRS. IRS chokes away on Earthquake some more and
it’s back to DiBiase for some chops.

A middle rope double ax by Ted gets two so here’s IRS again. The champs
do tag in and out quite well. Quake clotheslines IRS down and finally
makes the hot tag to Typhoon. House is cleaned and a splash crushes IRS.
DiBiase trips up Typhoon and IRS gets the easy pin to tie it up, but
Jerry runs in and rolls up IRS for the fast pin to win.

Rating: C. Not bad here but the ending kind of sucked. What was the point
in having the Nasty Boys beat Money Inc that fast when the majority of
the match was about the Disasters vs. Money Inc? The Nasty Boys were
basically there to fill in a spot instead of being the focus of the match
for their team. Odd indeed but it was entertaining enough.

Virgil warns Bret Hart about Yokozuna. Of course Bret wasn’t in the same
room.

We recap Kamala vs. Undertaker. Undertaker beat him at Summerslam so
Kamala crushed him with a bunch of splashes to a very limited effect.



This set up the Coffin Match tonight, which is a regular match but the
winner gets to put the loser in a coffin.

Undertaker is building a special coffin.

Undertaker vs. Kamala

Kamala immediately runs from Undertaker and they head to the floor for
more not fighting. Back in and Kamala pounds away with almost no effect.
Undertaker hits the yet to be named Old School and Kamala is in trouble
again. A clothesline sets up some choking by the Dead Man but Kamala
chops him to the floor. This is really dull so far. Kamala rams
Undertaker head first into the steps and hits him in the back before we
head inside. A kick to the chest puts Undertaker down for all of a
second. Kamala slams him a bunch of times and three splashes. The urn is
knocked into the ring and Undertaker sits up, followed by an urn shot to
the head for the pin.

Rating: F. Seriously, that’s it. That’s IT? This is one of the biggest
matches on the show and this is all we get? Just a dull match with
nothing more than a few shots to the back and a quick ending. This didn’t
even make six minutes and Undertaker didn’t even break a sweat in
crushing Kamala. Nothing to see here and it was completely worthless,
much like Kamala.

Undertaker nails the coffin shut.

Shawn brags about winning the Intercontinental Title a few weeks ago and
says he doesn’t need Sherri. Shawn says he beat Davey and Davey beat Bret
so Shawn can beat Bret.

Kamala’s managers Harvey Wippleman and Kim Chee get Kamala out of the
coffin and he’s catatonic. This would lead to the arrival of Giant
Gonzalez.

Bret is ready for Shawn. Gene lists off all of the micarders Bret has
defended the title against with the idea being that Bret will fight
anyone.

WWF World Title: Bret Hart vs. Shawn Michaels



Shawn still has the original version of his music as sung by Sherri and
this is champion vs. champion, but only one title is on the line. For the
sake of clarity, only Bret will be referred to as champion. Feeling out
process to start and they hit the mat with Shawn getting in way over his
head. Shawn works on the arm and pulls Bret to the mat but Bret nips up.
So that’s where Shawn got it from. Bret cranks on the arm and Shawn
cranks on the hair. Things speed up and Shawn trips Bret up but it’s
right back to the arm. This technical stuff isn’t working for Shawn so
far.

Michaels gets to the arm but Bret easily sends him to the floor to
escape. Hart takes over on the arm again and Shawn can’t get anything
going in the first five minutes or so. A cross body gets two for Bret as
does a sunset flip. It’s back to the arm and Shawn is getting frustrated.
They hit the ropes and Shawn catches Bret in a hot shot to finally get in
some offense. A thumb to the eye puts Bret back in trouble and he charges
into the post to make it even worse.

Shawn DDTs the arm as the roles have completely reversed now, although
it’s due to evil ways now instead of technical and good ones. See how
good psychology can be when it’s done right? Bret’s chest to the buckle
spot gets two for Shawn and it’s chinlock time. They fight over a top
wristlock but Shawn uses the hair again to pull Bret back to the mat.
Bret fights out of the chinlock but gets dropkicked right back down for
two. Shawn is one step ahead of Bret in everything the champion is trying
right now.

A backbreaker gets another two for Shawn and let’s hit that chinlock
again. Shawn ducks his head and a swinging neckbreaker puts him down. It
doesn’t last though as cheating by means of a shot to the throat stops
Bret again. A front facelock goes on and Bret rams Shawn into the corner
with some shoulders to counter. Shawn charges into a boot and a bulldog
puts him down. Bret misses a middle rope elbow and both guys are down
again.

Michaels connects with a jumping back elbow to the face for two and it’s
back to the front facelock. After two arm drops for Bret, he pulls off
the fastest small package you’ll see in a long time for two. A suplex by



Hart puts both guys down but things start speeding up anyway. Shawn gets
sling shotted into the corner and hits the post as is his custom. Bret
launches him into the corner and kicks Shawn so hard that Shawn gets
crotched on the top rope.

A BIG back body drop gets two on Shawn and Bret is surprised at the
kickout. Russian legsweep gets two for the champ and a backbreaker sets
up the middle rope elbow for the same. Bret superplexes Shawn down but he
can’t cover immediately and it only gets two. There’s a sleeper from Hart
and the referee gets bumped. That goes absolutely nowhere and he’s up a
few seconds later.

Bret tries another sleeper but Shawn sends him to the floor in the exact
same way that Bret sent Shawn to the floor earlier in a nice bit of
storytelling. Bret gets posted and we head back inside for a whip to the
corner for two. The problem here for Shawn is that he doesn’t have a big
time finisher as his only big move was a lame suplex. Just as I type
that, Shawn superkicks Bret down. It’s not a finisher yet though so he
doesn’t even cover.

Bret blocks the tear drop suplex (Shawn’s finisher, basically a high
angle belly to back suplex) but the second attempt connects for two. Bret
uppercuts Shawn into the ropes but Hart misses a charge and crotches
himself on the top. Shawn goes up to the middle rope but he jumps right
into the Sharpshooter (in the EXACT same sequence that ended regulation
of the Iron Man Match at Wrestlemania XII) for the submission to keep the
title on Bret.

Rating: A. It’s Bret vs. Shawn with almost 27 minutes. Were you expecting
anything but a scientific war? If you make the superkick a finisher
instead of a regular move, there’s no way this isn’t even better. Great
match here with both guys trading great psychology the whole way through.
Really good main event and a great way to show that Hulk isn’t needed to
fire up a crowd as they were all kinds of into this match.

Post match here’s…..Santa Claus? He puts a hat on Bret and it starts
snowing in the arena.

Post ending of the show, Bret asks Santa for better competition. Ok then.



Overall Rating: B-. This isn’t a great show but if you have about two
hours to kill and a good fast forward button on whatever device you’re
using, there are far worse shows you could watch. The main event is great
stuff and the tag match isn’t bad either, but it’s better if you know the
backstory and watch the build. This was a good show and considering there
was no Hogan or Warrior on it, it was a pretty bold yet necessary step
for WWF at the time. Good stuff.

Ratings Comparison

Headshrinkers vs. High Energy

Original: C+

Redo: C+

Big Boss Man vs. Nailz

Original: D+

Redo: D

Tatanka vs. Rick Martel

Original: C-

Redo: D

Randy Savage/Mr. Perfect vs. Razor Ramon/Ric Flair

Original: B

Redo: B-

Yokozuna vs. Virgil

Original: C
Redo: C-

Nasty Boys/Natural Disasters vs. Money Inc./Beverly Brothers

Original: D



Redo: C

Undertaker vs. Kamala

Original: C+

Redo: F

Bret Hart vs. Shawn Michaels:

Original: A-

Redo: A

Overall Rating:

Original: C+

Redo: B-

Dang I must have really grown to hate Kamala since then.
Overall it’s roughly the same though.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/11/history-of-survivor-s
eries-count-up-1992-bret-vs-shawn-at-survivor-series/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/11/history-of-survivor-series-count-up-1992-bret-vs-shawn-at-survivor-series/
http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/11/history-of-survivor-series-count-up-1992-bret-vs-shawn-at-survivor-series/
http://www.amazon.com/gp/product/B015IN12I2
http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6


Survivor  Series  Count-Up  –
1991: Bait And Switch
Survivor Series 1991
Date: November 27, 1991
Location: Joe Louis Arena, Detroit, Michigan
Attendance: 17,500
Commentators: Gorilla Monsoon, Bobby Heenan

This show marks a change of pace from the Survivor Series formula and it
was for the better. The fans saw little to no reason to buy a pay per
view with nothing on the line, so giving them a traditional main event to
look forward to. The rest of the show follows the normal formula though,
and thankfully there are no eggs here. Let’s get to it.

We open with a clip from Superstars with Savage being tied up in the
ropes as Jake made the cobra bite Savage’s arm. Piper immediately ran
down from the broadcast booth to try to help. Liz came out screaming as
well. This is when Savage was a commentator and retired but looking for
reinstatement.

The key thing is he had been scheduled to be on the PPV as a captain
against Jake’s team, but because of this, both captains were pulled off
the show with three days’ notice as mentioned above. The actual match
between the two of them would be a week later on a different PPV called
Tuesday in Texas, which was another $20. It felt like a total ripoff
because that’s exactly what it was.

Anyway back on Superstars, Savage can’t stand up because of the snake
bite but he keeps trying to fight Jake. They finally get Savage on a
stretcher and start wheeling him away but he falls off. Now we get to the
unintentional comedy. Savage falls off the stretcher and Vince is
freaking out on commentary. The camera cuts to a crying child in the
crowd and Vince loses it, audibly cracking up on air and trying to talk

https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/10/30/survivor-series-count-up-1991-bait-and-switch/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2015/10/30/survivor-series-count-up-1991-bait-and-switch/


about “complete chaos” while clearly laughing.

We get the announcement from WWF President Jack Tunney that Savage and
Roberts won’t be allowed to wrestle at Survivor Series. This is
translated as “HAHA WE GOT YOUR MONEY ALREADY!”

Gorilla and Bobby talk for a bit.

Team Ric Flair vs. Team Roddy Piper

Ric Flair, Ted DiBiase, The Mountie, The Warlord

Roddy Piper, Bret Hart, Davey Boy Smith, Virgil

It’s also back to the simple team names this year. Roddy was Flair’s
first feud in the company and not only did you know the matches would be
good, but the promos would be awesome too. Bret was feuding with Mountie
over the Intercontinental Title, Smith was feuding with Warlord over who
was stronger and Virgil was feuding with DiBiase because who else was he
going to feud with?

Flair has the REAL World Title with him here, which is censored but if
you know your titles, you can see a WWF Tag Team Title, which looks
really weird if you’re in the arena (for clarification, the short version
is Flair was NWA Champion, left the NWA, wasn’t paid back for the deposit
he put down on the belt, brought it to the WWF, got sued, and couldn’t
use the title in the angle they were doing anymore so they would
substitute in another belt which was censored in storyline.)

Big reaction for Bret, who has finally split from Neidhart and is
Intercontinental Champion as of Summerslam. DiBiase starts for his team
against Piper, which is a pretty awesome match by itself. No managers are
allowed at ringside this year but Sherri is there anyway. Flair sneaks in
and blasts Piper in the back to give Ted an early advantage. Piper atomic
drops Ted and Sherri comes in to choke him, which somehow isn’t a DQ.
Piper kisses her and punches DiBiase to take over.

Sherri is sent to the back and Roddy brings in Smith. The good guys work
over the arm of DiBiase with Virgil of all people getting the biggest
pop. After all four go in they start going around again with all four



getting in another set of shots on the arm. Bret stays in but misses a
knee in the corner to put himself in trouble. They trade near falls
before Bret takes Ted right back down by the arm.

DiBiase hiptosses him down and wisely tags in Flair. Bret starts with
some of his favorite moves before tagging in Davey Boy to slingshot Flair
into the corner. Piper wants in but Flair stops the tag. There’s the
gorilla press to Flair and the tag to Piper, drawing a BIG pop from the
crowd. Piper goes nuts with punches, knocking Flair to the floor for a
Flair Flop.

Back inside and it’s off to Warlord who Piper wants to try a test of
strength against. Piper is just playing though and brings in Smith for
the big power match. Smith hits some shoulder blocks but misses a charge
and it’s off to Mountie. Bret tags in and Mountie immediately hits the
floor like a cowardly heel should. Instead here’s DiBiase who gets
elbowed off the middle rope for two. Ted and Bret hit head to head and
both guys are down.

Mountie is willing to get in there now but it’s back to Davey instead.
Smith gorilla presses Mountie and pumps him about three times before
slamming him down for no cover. Off to Flair who chops away at the
Bulldog which doesn’t work at all. DiBiase and Flair try a double team
but get double clotheslined instead. There’s the powerslam to Mountie but
he’s not legal. Flair comes off the top with a shot to the back of
Smith’s head for the pin and the elimination. Both guys were legal too so
well done on keeping order.

Piper immediately charges in but Flair tags DiBiase back instead. Flair
comes in to face a downed Piper but Ric is put in the Figure Four almost
immediately. That goes nowhere so it’s off to Mountie vs. Virgil and
Mountie can’t get a tag out from anyone. You know, because everyone is
afraid of Virgil. Flair comes in and has zero luck so it’s DiBiase vs.
Virgil again. Ted powerslams him down and it’s immediately back to the
Warlord.

Virgil gets sent to the floor and Flair whips him into the steps, with
Virgil doing an awful job of pretending to slam into them. The Warlord’s



full nelson goes on but everything breaks down and Bret comes off the top
to take out Warlord, giving the illegal Piper the pin to tie us up at
3-3. It’s Piper vs. DiBiase now before Virgil is quickly tagged in.
Virgil slaps the Million Dollar Dream on DiBiase but Ted sends him into
the buckle to escape.

Here’s Flair again with a belly to back suplex before it’s back to
Mountie. Every remaining heel takes their shots on Virgil in what is
likely the best possible option. Flair covers him for two and puts his
feet on the ropes because that’s what Flair does. DiBiase comes in and
ducks his head, only to get caught by a swinging neckbreaker. There’s the
hot tag to Piper who no sells everything Flair throws at him. Everything
breaks down and Flair is sent to the floor. That’s important because the
referee disqualifies EVERYONE in the ring, but Flair was outside and is
the sole survivor.

Rating: B. Gah this was going AWESOME until the pretty lame ending.
Having Flair be the sole survivor is a smart move though as it makes the
fans hate him even more. This was a GREAT setup though and was on pace to
be a classic before the ending. To be fair though, at the pace they were
going the match would have been an hour long if they were going to do a
full version. Still though, what we got was very good.

Gene is on the platform and brings out Savage to talk about Jake, because
we can’t have the match on this show so let’s talk about it instead.
Savage talks about being bitten by the snake and being able to see and
hear Liz crying, which is the worst thing Jake could do. He promises to
be all over Jake like melted butter. Oh man stuff just got REAL. Liz
comes out in what is presented as a bigger deal than it should be. As
usual, she has nothing to say.

Gorilla thinks Tuesday in Texas may be on TV! I think he might be wrong
here.

Team Mustafa vs. Team Slaughter

Colonel Mustafa, Berzerker, Skinner, Hercules

Sgt. Slaughter, Tito Santana, Jim Duggan, Texas Tornado



Skinner is an alligator wrestler from the Everglades and Berzerker is a
crazy viking who tried to stab Undertaker with a sword. A lot of these
guys are on their way out. Hercules would be in WCW by May, Tornado would
job to the stars until leaving in July, as would Mustafa (Iron Sheik).
The rest of the guys would do nothing of note for the rest of their time
in the company.

Kerry looks high as a kite and almost falls off the apron getting into
the ring. This is pretty recently after Slaughter’s face turn as he was a
heel at Summerslam. This isn’t exactly the most talent laden match ever
and the only feud is Slaughter vs. Mustafa due to their recent split.

Tito and Skinner start with Santana taking over with a headlock. There’s
the flying forearm out of nowhere and Skinner hits the floor without a
cover. Off to Berzerker vs. Tornado, which would work a lot better down
in Dallas. Berzerker misses a dropkick and it’s off to Mustafa. After
some very brief offense, Kerry tumbles to his corner and brings in Duggan
to face Hercules, which took place in the first ever match at Survivor
Series.

Duggan gets taken down by double and triple teaming and it’s off to
Mustafa. He loads up his curled boots and does nothing with them. Duggan
pounds away and backdrops Mustafa down before the hot tag to Slaughter.
The big showdown is an atomic drop and a clothesline to Mustafa for the
elimination.

Berzerker comes in with some clotheslines and a kick to Slaughter’s fat
gut. A boot to Slaughter’s face puts him down and it’s off to Hercules
for some two counts. Back to the viking who gets crotched on the top rope
and kicked in the legs. Off to Duggan who clotheslines Berzerker to the
floor, only to have Berzerker come back in for a backdrop back out to the
floor. Tornado comes in and pounds away on him before it’s off to
Hercules again.

Tito gets a blind tag and hits a forearm to the back of the head (El Paso
Del Muerte) for the pin and the elimination. Skinner comes in as it’s
4-2. I don’t see this going well for Mustafa’s team. A blind tag brings
in Slaughter who rolls up Skinner for the elimination. Slaughter whips



Berzerker into Duggan’s clothesline for the elimination and the win.

Rating: F. The match was awful, it was never in doubt, and the biggest
deal on the heel team was Skinner, who would get an Intercontinental
Title shot soon after this. What a horrible match and one of the most
worthless ones in the history of the show so far, which is covering quite
a bit of ground. Nothing to see here at all.

Here’s Jake to plug Tuesday in Texas some more. To be fair, Jake saying
“trust me” in that evil voice of his was amazing. Jake swears he didn’t
know that the snake had venom in it still but making Liz cry excited him.
God has told Jake that God doesn’t like Okerlund, so let’s blame everyone
but Jake. I said he was awesome, not that he made sense. No reptiles are
allowed at the match between Savage and Roberts. He wants to kiss Liz and
that’s about it.

We recap Hogan vs. Undertaker. Flair confronted Hogan in the Funeral
Parlor (Undertaker’s interview segment) and went off on him about hearing
about Hogan for years. Now Flair is here and wants to know what Hogan is
going to do about it. Hogan pulled off the shirt and Undertaker came out
of a standing casket behind Hulk and hit him with the urn. Piper and
Savage ran out of the broadcast booth with chairs but Undertaker
literally swatted away Savage’s swing. Undertaker rips Hogan’s cross off
ala Andre in 87 and leaves.

WWF World Title: Undertaker vs. Hulk Hogan

Undertaker is “undefeated” here, which means overseas tours and house
shows don’t count because Tito Santana beat him in Spain and Warrior beat
him on a bunch of house shows. Feeling out process to start with no one
being able to get a real advantage. Undertaker shoulders Hogan and Hulk
regroups a bit while Undertaker reaches to the urn. Back in and
Undertaker chokes away in the corner in a shot you see in a lot of his
video packages.

Bearer chokes Hogan a bit and Undertaker slams him. A big elbow misses
and the place cheers loudly. Hulk pounds away but he can’t put him down.
A slam doesn’t work, nor does an elbow to the head. Hogan clotheslines
UNdertaker to the floor where the Dead Man lands on his feet and pulls



Hogan outside. Back in and Undertaker chokes away some more and Bearer
does the same. Undertaker starts smothering him as you can see the Hogan
super fan, a guy who dressed up like Hulk (including yellow trunks)
sitting in the front row and freaking out.

This hold goes on for a good while, which is just Undertaker having his
hand on Hogan’s face and doing nothing else. By long I mean like two and
a half minutes. When the whole match is only thirteen minutes, that’s
quite the stretch. Hogan comes back with some shoulder blocks that don’t
do much, only to haveUndertaker clothesline him down again. There’s the
Tombstone but Hogan is up before a cover. He pounds away on Undertaker
and knocks him down to one knee which is a very rare sight.

Hogan gets a good slam as Flair is on his way to the ring in his spiffy
black and white robs. Hogan takes out Flair with a right hand and big
boots Undertaker, only to have Bearer grab his leg. Undertaker loads up
the Tombstone as Flair slides in a chair. The piledriver on the chair
gives us a new champion and a decisive face pop for the Dead Man.
Undertaker holding the title like it’s a coupon for a free coffee at a
gas station is a nice touch.

Rating: D. Yeah this match completely sucked but we have a new champion
and a reason to watch Flair vs. Hogan, which never happened for various
reason. Hogan would beat Undertaker for the title at Tuesday in Texas six
days later, but the title would be held up and decided in the Rumble,
where Flair would win it and set up Wrestlemania. Bad match, but a BIG
moment.

People come out to check on Hogan as Gorilla rips into Flair. Hogan takes
a while to leave, likely to let the fans get over some of their shock.

Roddy is in the back and goes on a big rant against Tunney and Flair
andUndertaker.

Flair and Perfect say they told us this would happen and now they’ve been
proven right. Flair is the REAL World Champion now.

Intermission, which means we see a graphic for fifteen minutes.
Seriously, there’s nothing other than a graphic and a countdown clock.



Gene recaps what’s happened so far in case someone ordered the PPV
halfway through for some reason.

The Natural Disasters and IRS are ready for the Legion of Doom and Boss
Man. That’s the main event. They’re not even hiding the ripping off of
the fans anymore.

Legion of Doom and the Boss Man are ready too. Seriously there’s nothing
else to say here. They say exactly what you would expect them to say and
nothing else. Hawk gets ready to do the WHAT A RUSH line but as he loads
it up, Sean interrupts him to say Gene is with Jack Tunney. Hawk gives
him a look that would stop a tank and says his catchphrase, then lets
Sean throw it to Gene.

Tunney announces Hogan vs. Undertaker II at Tuesday in Texas. He’ll be at
ringside as well, driving the boredom levels shoot through the roof, if
that’s even possible.

Team Nasty Boys vs. Team Rockers

Nasty Boys, Beverly Brothers

Rockers, Bushwhackers

This is right before the Rockers split and they’re already having issues.
This is regular rules, which means individual eliminations and not one
loss means both team members are gone. Butch and Knobbs (Brian Knobbs of
the Nasty Boys along with Jerry Sags) get things going as Gorilla and
Bobby talk about Hogan vs. Undertaker II. Butch hits a running knee lift
and it’s off to Luke. Luke and Butch take over on the Nasty Boys with a
pair of double clotheslines.

The Beverly Brothers come in and do about as well as Knobbs and Sags with
both Brothers taking a Battering Ram. The Rockers double dropkick the
Nasty Boys and the good guys have cleared the ring. It’s Shawn vs. Beau
Beverly (the other is Blake) now as the announcers debate which guy on
either team is the brains. A backbreaker puts Shawn down and it’s back to
Knobbs. Luke comes in and avoids a splash in the corner but whacks his
arms too much, allowing Knobbs to hit a middle rope clothesline for the



elimination.

Off to Shawn vs. Sags with Jerry suplexing him down. Gorilla talks about
how tonight will culminate at Tuesday in Texas. Some annoying fan stands
up and poses for the camera so the shots keep cutting away a lot. The
Rockers work on Sags’ arm before it’s off to Blake. Gorilla somehow can’t
tell the Rockers apart, even though they pretty much look nothing alike
and have been together for years now.

A superkick puts Blake down but he comes back with knees in the corner.
Marty comes off the middle rope and shoves the referee for no apparent
reason. It doesn’t go anywhere so I guess it was a mistake. Off to Beau
who doesn’t do much other than allow a tag to Butch who cleans house. The
Beverlies double team him with a backdrop into a facejam for the pin and
the elimination.

It’s Nasty Boys/Beverly Brothers vs. Rockers now with Marty coming in
again. Marty monkey flips and hurricanranas Beau down for two as Heenan
and Gorilla trade statements of excitement. An enziguri puts Beau down
again and it’s off to an armbar. It’s also off to Shawn, who doesn’t do
as well as you would expect against one of the Beverly Brothers. Off to
Blake who jumps over Beau and lands on Shawn’s back in a move later used
by the World’s Greatest Tag Team.

Out of nowhere Shawn grabs a backslide on Beau for the pin to make it
3-1. Sags is in next as Gorilla thinks Marty should reach further for a
tag. Even though the Rockers would split less than a month later, it
wasn’t clear yet who would have gotten the super push. The Nasty Boys
head to the floor and Shawn clotheslines Sags off the apron and
superkicks Knobbs down. Back in and Sags takes over again. Marty’s eyes
are just gone and he looks awful.

Blake comes in again and gets kicked in the face, allowing for a falling
tag to Marty. A big jumping back elbow takes Knobbs down and a snapmare
gets two. Knobbs takes Jannetty down again and Heenan talks about Tuesday
in Texas. Off to Sags with a powerslam and a belly to back suplex before
it’s back to Knobbs. Marty gets his knees up to stop a middle rope splash
and there’s the tag to Shawn. Everything breaks down and Marty swings



Sags’ feet into Shawn’s face, resulting in Knobbs rolling Michaels up for
the pin.

That leaves us with Marty vs. Blake and the Nastys. Shawn freaks out on
him before he leaves too to even further tease the tension. Marty starts
with Knobbs and hits a middle rope bulldog but Jerry takes him down
almost immediately and knocks him to the floor. A powerslam from Blake
puts Marty down and the Nastys head to the floor. Jannetty dives on both
of them and slams Blake’s face into the mat. Marty hooks a terrible
looking small package on Sags but Knobbs rolls them over to give Jerry
the final eliminating pin.

Rating: D. Man alive this was a long match. That’s the problem the rest
of this show has created: there’s nothing else worth watching for the
rest of the night and now they’re just filling in time to say that you’re
getting a PPV that means something, when really you need to see the
sequel to get the full thing.

Gorilla and Bobby plug Tuesday in Texas again.

Legion of Doom/Big Boss Man vs. IRS/Natural Disasters

This is your main event people. Let that sink in for a minute. The LOD
are the Tag Team Champions and IRS (Irwin R. Schyster, a tax auditor) and
Boss Man are having a worthless midcard feud. Boss Man and IRS start
things off with the tax man getting thrown all over the place. Off to
Animal vs. Earthquake which wakes the crowd up a bit.

They collide and Animal’s cross body is caught in a backbreaker in an
impressive display of strength from Earthquake. Back to IRS to face Hawk
with the latter working on the arm. Typhoon gets the tag, only to have
IRS thrown at him by Hawk. Off to Earthquake who carries Hawk to the heel
corner. IRS and Boss Man come in again and it’s a briefcase shot to Boss
Man’s head for the elimination.

It’s Typhoon vs. Animal now and the Disasters double team Animal in the
corner. Earthquake suplexes him down as Monsoon talks about Bobo Brazil.
IRS hits a top rope right hand for two and Typhoon puts on a bearhug.
Animal escapes and hits a clothesline before tagging in Hawk. IRS misses



a briefcase shot to the head and hits Typhoon by mistake, giving Hawk the
easy pin.

Earthquake wants to fight IRS now but walks off with Typhoon instead,
making it the LOD vs. IRS. Hawk powerslams IRS down but a charge goes
shoulder first into the post. Hawk gets sent face first into the steps as
we continue to fill time by having IRS look like he has a chance. We hit
the chinlock as the announcers talk about Thanksgiving dinner. A not very
hot tag brings in Animal who cleans whatever is left in the house. IRS
tries to walk out but runs into Boss Man in the aisle. Back in and Hawk
hits a top rope clothesline for the win.

Rating: D+. We go from Hogan vs. Andre II to this in five years? That
should give you a good idea as to what you’ve got going on with this
show. The match was nothing and there was no reason to get excited about
it, because the whole reason the match was happening had been postponed
to Tuesday. In Texas.

Hogan won’t talk to the cameras about what happened.

Gene is in the bowels of the building with Bearer and Undertaker. Hogan
will rest in peace. In Texas. They look in a casket to end the show.

Overall Rating: D-. Let’s take a look at what we had on this show: a
really good opener, a horrible second match, a bad yet historic third
match, a bad fourth match, and a worthless fifth match. This is all
interspersed with a bunch of commercials for Tuesday in Texas, which is
possibly the biggest bait and switch in company history. This show made
me mad because it’s a big flip off to the fans, and that’s not
acceptable. Watch the opener and that’s about it.

Ratings Comparison

Team Flair vs. Team Piper

Original: A-

Redo: B

Team Slaughter vs. Team Mustafa



Original: F

Redo: F

Undertaker vs. Hulk Hogan

Original: C-

Redo: D

Team Nasty Boys vs. Team Rockers

Original: D

Redo: D

Legion of Doom/Big Boss Man vs. IRS/Natural Disasters

Original: D

Redo: D+

Overall Rating:

Original: D+

Redo: D-

A little worse this time, but the same problems still plague
this show. Screw you Vince.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/10/history-of-survivor-s
eries-count-up-1991-here-lies-hogan/

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
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at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

Wrestling  Wars  Podcast
Episode 25
The show is back after a hiatus with new guest X-Fear and a
movie discussion.  And of course wrestling.

http://mightynorcal.podbean.com/e/wpp-26-the-return-a-very-spe
cial-halloween-edition-featuring-our-ivy-league-educated-film-
buff-and-lover-of-horror-x-fear-spooky-stuff-and-horror-movie-
reccommendations/

Smackdown – October 28, 2015:
A Holiday Treat
Smackdown
Date:  October 29, 2015
Location: Talking Stick Resort Arena, Phoenix, Arizona
Commentators: Jerry Lawler, Rich Brennan, Booker T.

We’re coming off a good Raw and we now have a fresh #1 contender in Roman
Reigns. The other big story however is Bray Wyatt kidnapping both the
Undertaker and Kane in order to feast on their souls. It’s pretty clear
that this is leading to a Survivor Series match but the Brothers of
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Destruction need partners. Let’s get to it.

We open with a narrated recap of the Wyatts’ recent actions.

The Wyatts say the spirits that fueled the Brothers of Destruction now
belong to him. To celebrate the fallen sons on the day of the dead, Bray
issues a challenge to any three souls brave enough to face his monsters.
Fitting for a Halloween show. Rowan says he was never allowed to dress us
for Halloween because it was too sinful. Harper says evil is very real
and these aren’t costumes. Bray wishes his condolences to anyone who
faces them and pulls out Kane’s mask. He hands it to Strowman, who
promises annihilation awaits. Run.

Opening sequence.

The arena is full of Halloween decorations to give it a more festive
feeling.

Here’s Reigns to open things up. Reigns has had one goal since he’s been
here and that is to be the WWE World Heavyweight Champion. He’s been
knocked down a lot but he’s dusted himself up and now he’s back in the
fight. The only man left in front of him is Seth Rollins but here’s Kevin
Owens to add himself to the mix. Owens says Reigns stole one from him on
Monday. “YAY! YAY! EVERYBODY YAY! GO ROMAN!”

Monday wasn’t Reigns overcoming the odds because it was just a fluke.
Roman must know that he was a second away from being powerbombed and
pinned. Believe that. Reigns thinks that sounds like an excuse because it
was straight skill that beat Owens. Kevin can whine Owens whine, or he
can come in here right now and fight Owens fight.

Roman Reigns vs. Kevin Owens

Non-title. A quick point before we get going: as Owens came out, Brennan
said they were scheduled for a match tonight. I’m so glad they actually
announced that for once instead of just having a spontaneous match. It
helps the show feel realistic for a change and that always helps. Reigns
shoulders him out to the floor to start and scores with a neckbreaker as
we take an early break. Back with Reigns putting him on the floor again



but getting sent into the barricade this time around.

Owens throws him with a fall away slam for two back inside but Reigns
kicks him in the face for two. See? There are moves other than
clotheslines. Owens one ups him with a superkick but Roman breaks up the
Cannonball with a clothesline. The threat of the Superman Punch scares
Owens to the floor but he escapes a Samoan drop. Roman breaks up the
swinging fisherman’s superplex (I miss that move) and Superman Punches
Kevin to the floor. That’s enough for Owens and it’s a countout at 11:15.

Rating: B-. Well done here by not having Owens get pinned. You can tell
when the company has flipped the switch and gone back to work because
they don’t do stupid stuff like having their champions get pinned in a
meaningless match. Reigns winning via countout is fine here and leaves
the door open for a bigger rematch down the line. Owens looked
competitive here which is all you can ask for against a main event star.

Ambrose, describing himself as ruggedly handsome, tells Renee (in a green
fairy costume) to ask if he’s going to accept the Wyatts’ challenge. Of
course he is because he slays monsters. He’ll be waiting to find out who
is joining the ghostbusting monster squad but he’ll fight alone if he has
to. Dean leaves and a ghost comes up behind Renee. It’s BOO Dallas, who
promises to scare someone tonight.

Dudley Boyz vs. Ascension vs. Lucha Dragons vs. Sheamus/King Barrett

This is called Tag Team Terror which means fatal four way. New Day comes
out on commentary and they now have unicorn horns. Kofi doesn’t like the
four teams not wearing costumes because it means it means they don’t
believe in magic. Big E.: “SHAME!” Kofi and Big E. join in on commentary
as Kalisto headscissors Sheamus down. Bully and Barrett come in as New
Day does their reporter voices.

The Dragons dropkick Ascension and the good guys clear the ring as we
take a break. Back with Bubba yelling at New Day (Kofi: “THIS IS NOW THE
HALLOWEEN SPIRIT!”) and D-Von elbowing Sheamus in the face for two.
Kalisto comes in and is promptly stomped down by the pasty one (Big E.’s
words), followed by a chinlock. Big E. thinks Sheamus is a carpenter
because he’s hitting Kalisto like a hammer. Kofi: “YOU SEE WHAT HE DID



THERE??? YOU SEE WHAT HE DID THERE???”

Off to Viktor for a spinebuster on Kalisto as Big E. tells Brennan to
take notes. Konnor goes shoulder first into the post and it’s Sin Cara
coming in off the hot tag. Cara’s hurricanana gets two on Konnor but
everything breaks down with the Dudleyz coming in to hold Sheamus and
Barrett for a double What’s Up. The Dragons get backdropped onto
Ascension as Kofi and Big E. have completely taken over commentary with
their nasal voices. A blind tag brings in Kalisto for a Salida Del Sol
from the apron to pin Viktor at 10:32.

Rating: C. Another entertaining match with the Dragons getting a nice
win. As usual though, New Day stole the show here as they jumped from
their usual commentary to some hilarious comedy with the voices. Kofi’s
was shockingly good and I forgot who I was listening to at times. Oh and
again: the up and comers don’t get pinned. Fun match, outstanding
commentary.

Lawler has an idea for a costume: write LIFE on a shirt and hand everyone
lemons. Brennan: “Why not pennies?” Lawler: “You idiot.”

Ambrose can’t figure out Cesaro’s costume. Cesaro is in a suit and
sunglasses but that’s just how he normally dresses. He offers to be
Dean’s partner tonight but Dean insists that Cesaro swing them around so
many times that their beards fly off. Cesaro: “You can be Jason Vorhees
or something.” Dean: “I’ll just be me.” They leave and BOO Dallas appears
again.

We recap last week’s MizTV with Tyler Breeze debuting to beat up Dolph
Ziggler.

Dolph Ziggler vs. The Miz

Trick or Treat street fight, meaning the ring is surrounded by Halloween
decorations, including about twenty pumpkins around the apron. Lawler
says Ziggler is dressed as Nikki Sixx. Miz kicks some pumpkins around to
start but Ziggler holds onto the ropes to block a catapult. As Ziggler
pulls himself back in, Miz finds a plastic sword. That’s fine with
Ziggler who has a kendo stick painted like candy corn.



The duel goes to Dolph and he shoves Miz’s face into a bowl of apples and
water. That’s not enough as Ziggler puts a pumpkin over Miz’s head and
breaks it up with a superkick. Miz has had enough of these shenanigans
and starts going after the knee with a stick shot. The leg is wrapped
around the post and Miz crushes it with a chair. It’s Figure Four time
but Ziggler counters into a small package for the pin at 4:48.

Rating: C-. This was fine. They kept the jokes short enough that it
didn’t seem corny and it was fun enough while it lasted. Ziggler pinning
Miz doesn’t mean much as Miz can bounce back in no time and Ziggler is
moving on to Breeze anyway. The match was fun enough and they didn’t get
stupid like they so often do with these theme matches.

Ziggler is down post match so here’s Breeze to go after the knee with the
kendo stick.

We recap Paige going full heel on Monday.

Paige vs. Natalya

Paige superkicks Natalya at the bell and slowly stomps her down in the
corner. Natalya comes back with a quick suplex to put Paige on the floor
but here’s Team Bad to say Natalya has their attention. The distraction
lets Paige grab a Rampaige for the pin at 2:16.

Post match Team Bad lays Natalya out. This includes Tamina becoming the
fourth person tonight to use a superkick.

Breast cancer segment from Monday.

Ryback offers to be the third partner. Dean: “Yep, you’ll do.”

Here are Del Rio and Colter with something to say. Colter calls Del Rio
virtuous and is so proud to be one of the first citizens of MexAmerica.
That title now represents MexAmerica and Del Rio promises to make it
great by renaming it the MexAmerica Championship.

Alberto Del Rio vs. R-Truth

Non-title. Truth starts fast with the gordbuster but Alberto goes after



the arm to take over. Del Rio goes up top and ties Truth in the Tree of
Woe for the double stomp and the pin at 1:27. I like the move but there’s
a danger of it becoming like the 619 where there are only so many
realistic ways to set it up.

BOO Dallas tries to scare Mark Henry and gets punched in the face. I
guess that ends the joke.

Ryback/Dean Ambrose/Cesaro vs. Wyatt Family

Bray is the odd man out here. Ryback shoulders Harper down to start and
Luke’s shirt is torn. It’s off to Strowman but Ryback goes right after
him with right hands to stagger the monster. A suplex doesn’t work so
well but Braun easily suplexes him down. We take a break and come back
with Harper getting two on Ryback off a slingshot hilo. Back to Rowan for
the double fist head vice but Ryback fights up (because it was a lame
hold) and grabs a quick spinebuster.

Ambrose gets the tag to give the fans something to cheer for. Dean sends
Harper and Rowan to the floor for the big dive off the top but Rowan
kicks him in the face (NOT a superkick for a change) for two. Dean fights
up again and makes the tag off to Cesaro for your athletic freak of the
night phase. Harper takes the running uppercuts and that reverse Angle
Slam that needs a name.

There’s the crossface from Cesaro as everyone else fights on the floor. A
suicide dive knocks Strowman against the announcers’ table and Ryback
knocks him over for good measure. The crossface goes on Cesaro again but
Rowan makes the save, only to get nailed by Dean. The superkick party
continues with Harper kicking Dean’s head off but walking into the
springboard discus uppercut. Strowman gets up for a distraction though
and the discus lariat ends Cesaro at 11:48.

Rating: C+. Nice main event here as the Wyatts get to look dominant over
a thrown together team. They did a good job of keeping Strowman looking
like a monster again as Ryback could barely move him. It’s going to be a
big deal when someone beats him if they do it right and so far that’s
where we’re going. There was little doubt as to who was winning this
given what the Wyatts are doing at the moment and that’s not a bad thing.



Overall Rating: C+. I had a good time with this show as you can see that
the company is taking things seriously again, likely due to their
perceived break being over. It’s still not must see TV or anything but at
least we had a fun two hours for a change instead of the same stuff we
get every week.

Results

Roman Reigns b. Kevin Owens via countout

Lucha Dragons b. Dudley Boyz, Ascension and King Barrett/Sheamus – Salida
Del Sol to Viktor

Dolph Ziggler b. The Miz – Small package

Paige b. Natalya – Rampaige

Alberto Del Rio b. R-Truth – Top rope double stomp

Wyatt Family b. Cesaro/Ryback/Dean Ambrose – Discus lariat to Cesaro

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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Another Bad Sign For Impact
I  usually don’t talk about these things but this is worth
mentioning. Impact – 266,000 viewers
ROH – 227,000 viewers

ROH airs at 11pm and has already aired in syndication by the
time it airs on Destination America. Now it’s within shouting
distance of TNA’s new episodes. I know there was a debate last
night as well as the World Series, but ROH is now close to
even in viewers with Impact while airing a show that debuted
in syndication days earlier.  That’s not good for TNA no
matter how you look at it.

 

Ratings: Impact Steady, ROH Skyrockets

Ring of Honor TV – October
28,  2015:  Even  Better  Than
Bullwinkle
Ring  of Honor
Date: October 29, 2015
Location: Shrine Auditorium, San Antonio, Texas
Commentators: Kevin Kelly, Nigel McGuinness

Last week was a good show for ROH as they addressed several stories while
also giving us some good action. Tonight we have some fallout from last
week with the Kingdom facing ReDRagon/Michael Elgin in a six man which
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has some potential. We’re also getting the return of Dalton Castle for
the first time since he lost the Boys. Let’s get to it.

Just like last week the announcers’ audio is really low and I can barely
understand them to start. They talk about King Corino facing
repercussions for their actions last week.

Donovan Dijak vs. Moose

Dijak’s shoulder blocks don’t work early on so Stokely Hathaway tells
Moose to go for it, meaning it’s a big dropkick to put Dijak on the
floor. That’s fine with Dijak who chokeslams Moose onto the apron and
follows with an Asai moonsault of all things (ok so he hit Moose’s
shoulder but it still looked cool).

Back in and Moose headbutts him in the chest and dropkicks Dijak to the
floor, followed by a suicide dive. Men this size should not be able to do
these kind of things so easily. Moose scores with a bicycle kick but
walks into a chokebreaker for two. Feast Your Eyes is broken up so Moose
casually runs up the corner and comes off with a spinning kick to the
face. The spear ends Dijak at 4:42.

Rating: C+. Well that worked. Yeah it was a spot fest but guys this young
being able to do this kind of stuff isn’t normal. Moose looked like an
athletic freak out there and Dijak showed why he’s considered such a top
prospect. This was really fun stuff and I was impressed by a lot of what
Moose did, even if it didn’t look as crisp as it could have.

Dalton Castle vs. Cedric Alexander

Castle is just in a t-shirt and trunks and Alexander is banged up from
All-Star Extravaganza. Alexander pokes him in the chest to start but
Dalton grabs him with a t-bone suplex. He deadlifts Cedric off the mat
and then throws him right back down in a surprising display of strength.
Veda Scott has to intervene by grabbing Dalton’s leg and Alexander gets
in a kick to the face to take over. Chops just seem to tick Castle off
and he catches a springboard in midair. Alexander gets kicked in the face
and the Bat-A-Rang puts him away at 3:35.



Rating: D+. This is the kind of character evolution that works best in
wrestling. Castle has a reason to be all angry and aggressive and it gets
him away from the over the top style while still letting him showcase his
charisma. That opens more doors for Castle going forward and was a very
necessary adjustment for his career.

Post match Veda yells at Nigel for putting Alexander in an unsafe working
environment and caused her unfair distress. Lawsuits are promised.

Here are Truth Martini and Jay Lethal with something to say. The fans
chant for AJ Styles but Martini says that’s not his name. Cue Roderick
Strong and please for all things good and holy don’t let him talk.
Roderick congratulates Lethal on beating him the last time they “faced”
but he shakes Martini’s hand because he’s the only reason Lethal has
those titles. Lethal is livid so Strong gets right to the point: he wants
one more match. They yell at each other a lot and you can hear the Flair
in Lethal’s voice.

Lethal tells Nigel (remember that he’s the boss) to get in the ring and
explain this to Strong. McGuinness says it’s true that AJ Styles is
already the #1 contender to the World Title……but there currently isn’t a
#1 contender to the TV Title. The match is quickly made for some point in
the future and both guys react as you would expect. This worked far
better than I was expecting as Strong seems to work better live instead
of on tape.

We look back at the first four matches in the best of five series between
ACH and Matt Sydal. The final match will be at Survival of the Fittest.

Kingdom vs. Michael Elgin/ReDRagon

It’s the brawl you would expect to start with Fish diving onto Bennett
and Cole, leaving Kyle to grab an armbreaker on Taven over the top rope.
Elgin dives on Bennett and Cole as well as McGuinness swoons over Maria
(yep). Back in and Elgin Germans Taven into an armbreaker from Kyle as we
take a break. It’s back to Elgin holding Taven in a delayed vertical
suplex with Bennett’s kicks having no effect. Fish comes in but goes
after Cole, allowing Bennett to superkick him into Taven’s enziguri for
two.



The Kingdom starts their triple teaming, complete with a fake tag for bad
measure. Bennett catapults Fish into a forearm from Cole, followed by a
top rope elbow from Taven for two. Taven: “This is why we’re tag champs.
Because we’re really good.” A high cross body gets two more but the fans
chant for the Young Bucks. Off to Cole for a chinlock and we take a
second break. Back with Fish avoiding a triple superkick and suplexing
Taven into the corner. The hot tag brings in Elgin for a BIG MIKE chant.

Taven breaks up a superplex attempt so Elgin powerslams both he and
Bennett at the same time for two. Bennett’s kicks to the face have no
effect on Elgin (gah) so it’s off to Kyle for a top rope double missile
dropkick. Everything breaks down and Fish drives Taven into the
barricade. Taven is thrown inside for the rapid fire ReDRagon offense,
followed by a wheelbarrow suplex for two on Bennett. Elgin takes a double
superkick but Fish breaks up the spike piledriver. A buckle bomb sends
Bennett into Taven in the corner and Chasing the Dragon puts Bennett away
at 15:49.

Rating: B-. This was your fun ROH style main event with a lot of insanity
but just enough coherence to keep track of what was going on. The ending
is fine and keeps ReDRagon on the Kingdom’s trail while also keeping Cole
vs. Kyle fresh for later. Elgin is an interesting addition as he doesn’t
really have anyone in the Kingdom to feud with but maybe he and Cole
fight later. Or he’s just there to fill in a spot.

Cole lays out ReDRagon post match and the Kingdom goes to leave. Kyle
wants Cole next week but Cole is already busy with AJ Styles. Not a
problem according to Nigel, who makes it a triple threat.

Overall Rating: C+. I had a good time with this show as they’ve
definitely found a groove and know how to keep me entertained for an hour
without getting bored. This show doesn’t feel like it goes by as fast as
NXT but it’s still an easy hour to sit through with some fun action and
tolerable promos. Good show this week and we should be hitting Glory By
Honor soon.

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for



just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

WWE Q3 Earnings Report
http://corporate.wwe.com/news/2015/wwe-reports-strong-third-qu
arter-2015-earnings-growth

Since  most of us have little to no idea what most of this
means, here’s a quick summary:

Money is mostly up across the board, save for DVDs,1.
likely due to the Network and WWE Studios because…..well
because it’s WWE Studios.
The Network now has 1.2 million subscribers.  It hits2.
India  next  week  and  German/Japan  in  January,  which
should boost numbers even more.
Revenue is up 38% overall from this quarter last year,3.
which is quite good.
Stock is down over 10% today because the stock market is4.
screwy and there’s almost no such thing as good enough.
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Survivor  Series  Count-Up  –
1990: Cracking Like An Egg
Survivor Series 1990
Date: November 22, 1990
Location: Hartford Civic Center, Hartford, Connecticut
Attendance: 16,000
Commentators: Gorilla Monsoon, Roddy Piper

This is a somewhat different show that in recent years as we have a main
event of sorts. It was never tried again and that’s probably the best
idea. It’s called the Grand Finale Match of Survival in which the
survivors of each team meet in one final Survivor Series match. The
winners get absolutely nothing, which continues to prove that these shows
are pretty worthless. Let’s get to it.

Sean Mooney welcomes us to the show and talks about the Grand Finale.
He’s standing in front of a giant egg which apparently is going to hatch
because of the heat from the crowd. Nothing good can possibly come from
this.

The nifty squares intro theme open things up again.

Gorilla and Piper chat about the show for a bit.

The Warriors vs. The Perfect Team

The Warriors: Ultimate Warrior, Texas Tornado, Legion of Doom

The Perfect Team: Mr. Perfect, Demolition

This is the three man version of Demolition, including Crush. Perfect is
feuding with Tornado (Kerry Von Erich, the Intercontinental Champion) and
the LOD is feuding with Demolition after the LOD cost them the titles.
Warrior, the WWF World Champion, is there because he has nothing else to
do save for a minor feud with Perfect. His team is in the back before the
match and says they’ll win.
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The name Warriors is appropriate as you have the Ultimate Warrior, the
Modern Day Warrior (Von Erich’s nickname in WCCW) and the Road Warriors
(the LOD’s NWA name). I’ll never understand why the LOD and Demolition
never had a big proper match. Perfect immediately goes to the apron and
lets part of Demolition start. It’s Animal vs. Smash first in major power
battle. They get to the fight immediately with Animal taking him to the
mat. Animal throws him into Hawk for a right hand and the other Warriors
get in a shot as well.

Smash comes back with a powerslam for two and it’s off to Perfect. That
doesn’t last long so here’s Smash again, and he walks right into a
powerslam. Everything breaks down and the Warriors clear the ring.
Tornado comes in to face Smash who is taking a beating in this so far.
Off to Ax who has much better luck for about ten seconds. There’s the
Claw from Tornado but for some reason Warrior gets the tag and hits a
series of awkward looking shoulder blocks before finishing Ax with the
splash.

Crush immediately comes in to jump Warrior and take over. Smash gets in a
slam on Warrior and Crush drops a top rope knee for two. Perfect is
freaking out in his trademark over the top style. Warrior gets up a boot
in the corner and clotheslines Crush down. Off to Hawk who always looks
like he could murder someone in the ring. Perfect tries him out and is
immediately slammed down.

Hawk counters a reversal to send Perfect into the corner but his shoulder
goes into the post HARD to give the evil ones the advantage. Demolition
pounds away on him but Hawk punches right back. A big flying shoulder
puts Smash down and Hawk doesn’t tag when he has the chance. The top rope
clothesline kills Smash and everything breaks down. Hawk kicks the
referee and somehow this disqualifies not only Hawk but also Animal,
Smash and Crush. We’re down to Perfect vs. Warrior/Tornado.

It’s going to be Warrior starting the handicap match but Perfect wants
Tornado instead. Perfect immediately jumps him and is clotheslined out
almost immediately after the jumping. Warrior bangs Perfect’s head into
Heenan’s and sends Bobby into the front row. Tornado charges at Perfect
and slams into the post to give Perfect the advantage for a bit. A buckle



gets exposed somewhere in there and Tornado’s face goes into the steel,
setting up the PerfectPlex to make it one on one.

Perfect tries the PerfectPlex again on Warrior which doesn’t work at all.
Instead he hammers Warrior down and hits a great looking dropkick for
two. Having Perfect run things out there for as long as possible is the
best idea they’ve got. Warrior starts grabbing the ropes and shrugging
off all the offense from Perfect. A shoulder block and the splash get the
final pin for the Ultimate one.

Rating: D. This was probably the worst Survivor Series match so far in
the four years they’ve been running this show. Not only was the match
lopsided from the start, but half of the people in it were gone seven
minutes in. Perfect never had a chance and Warrior had no reason to be in
this match at all.

Ted DiBiase has a mystery partner for his match. Oh boy does he ever.

Million Dollar Team vs. Dream Team

Million Dollar Team: Ted DiBiase, Rhythm and Blues, ???

Dream Team: Dusty Rhodes, Koko B. Ware, Hart Foundation

Rhythm and Blues are Honky Tonk Man and Greg Valentine and they’ve been
challenging the Hart Foundation for the Tag Team Titles. Dusty and
DiBiase are feuding for obvious character reasons. Now we get to the
legendary part of the match: the mystery partner. DiBiase gets on the mic
and introduces for the first time ever…..THE UNDERTAKER. Who on earth
would have imagined what this guy would become over the next twenty two
years? Unreal indeed. The look on Undertaker’s face is eerie and he
stands there like a zombie to make it even better. Undertaker has his own
manager here in the form of Brother Love.

Quick sidebar: the Undertaker is probably the greatest example ever of
someone being the only person that could pull off his character. Mark
Calaway is PERFECT as the Undertaker with the look and the size and the
dead looking eyes and the tattoos and everything like that. Before this
he was just Mean Mark Callous in WCW and was a generic big villain.



Sometimes it’s about finding what works and Undertaker has worked for a
very long time. Also a bit of trivia: he debuted at a Superstars taping
three days before this under the name Kane the Undertaker.

Undertaker and Bret start with the newcomer pounding the tar out of Bret.
Well if you want to make someone look like a killer, call Bret Hart. Bret
hits the ropes and charges at Undertaker, only to get caught by the
throat and slammed down. It was more like a clothesline that Undertaker
went to the mat with than the usual chokeslam here but he did have Bret
by the throat.

Off to Neidhart who can’t move Undertaker in the slightest and gets
slammed for trying. Jim looked TERRIFIED and tags out to Koko, who is too
stupid to be afraid. Koko misses a charge and clotheslines himself on the
top. The Tombstone (I believed named by Gorilla on the spot here) debuts
but isn’t exactly the famous version yet, as Undertaker has both of
Koko’s legs on one side of his head and covers with the folded arms but
from the sides. It looked and sounded great though.

Bret comes in and hammers on Undertaker who just stares at him.
Undertaker tags in Valentine and gives one of the most evil glares you’ll
ever see at Bret. Off to Dusty who starts gyrating. They chop it out in
the corner and it’s off to Neidhart. The Foundation take their turns
working over Valentine’s arm but Greg gets a knee up in the corner. Off
to Honky who is rapidly on his way out of the company. Bret makes a blind
tag to Neidhart who sneaks in and powerslams Honky out.

DiBiase comes in to jump Neidhart but it’s quickly off to Dusty for the
big showdown. Dusty tags out to Neidhart quickly but Virgil trips Jim up,
allowing DiBiase to clothesline Neidhart for the pin. Here’s Bret again
who pounds away on DiBiase and it’s back to Rhodes for more of the same.
Back to Undertaker who gets some HEIGHT on a jumping stomp to the back of
Dusty’s head.

Undertaker chokes Bret in the corner and somehow shows no emotion while
at the same time looking angrier than any wrestler I’ve ever seen. Bret
fights the now legal DiBiase out of the corner and it’s off to Dusty.
Undertaker comes in, goes up, walks (a little way) down the rope with no



one to hold onto, and hits a double ax to eliminate Dusty. Brother Love
stomps on Dusty a bit so Dusty chases him off. Undertaker stalks Dusty to
the back to get counted out, which is the only thing they could have done
with him here.

Back in the ring Bret rolls up Valentine very quickly and it’s DiBiase
vs. Hart. Bret pounds on DiBiase and atomic drops him to the floor,
followed by a pescado to take Ted out again. DiBiase’s shoulder goes into
the post and his head goes into the steps and they head back inside. They
slug it out but DiBiase sends him chest first into the buckle to take
over.

A quick backslide gets two for Hart and now it’s time for a classic: Bret
trips over DiBiase and fakes a knee injury, resulting in a small package
for two. Virgil interference messes up and another rollup gets two for
Bret. The backbreaker and middle rope elbow get two for Hart but DiBiase
rolls through a cross body for the pin.

Rating: C+. This is a very interesting match as you could see stars being
made and stars going away. DiBiase clearly didn’t mean as much as he used
to and would shift into a tag team run soon after this. Dusty would be
gone in January as would Honky. On the other hand you can see the rise of
Bret Hart on the horizon as the crowd was LOSING IT over those near falls
at the end. Oh and the Undertaker. That’s kind of a big deal.

The Vipers (Jake Roberts’ team) are ready for Martel’s team. Why they’re
in the shower I’m not sure.

The Vipers vs. The Visionaries

The Vipers: Jake Roberts, Rockers, Jimmy Snuka

The Visionaries: Rick Martel, Warlord, Power and Glory

Power and Glory are Hercules and Paul Roma. This is built around Martel
vs. Roberts, which is based on Martel blinding Jake with cologne and Jake
not having full vision yet. This was a BIG feud which they screwed up
with a horrible match at Wrestlemania VII. It wasn’t that the wrestling
was bad, but that it was a blindfold match and they spent about 2 minutes



in contact with each other.

Marty and Warlord start as Piper is singing I Am The Walrus. Warlord
powers Marty around but misses a charge in the corner. Warlord is now out
of his Powers of Pain phase and is now shiny and bald. Both Rockers try
to outmaneuver him but it just results in bringing in Martel. Shawn
handles him with ease and brings in Jake, causing Martel to scamper away.

It’s Roma instead and Jake picks him apart like he’s not even there. He
works on Roma’s arm and brings in Snuka to keep it up, but the afro
apparently weighs down Snuka’s brain to the point where he can’t maintain
a wristlock. Off to Hercules who gets chopped down so it’s back to
Warlord instead. Snuka tries his stuff but when that gets nowhere it’s
off to Marty. Jannetty opts for speed but jumps into a great looking
powerslam for the pin.

Off to Shawn whose leapfrog is caught but he hurricanranas Warlord down
instead. Jake comes in and the fans wants a DDT. A bunch of clotheslines
take Warlord down and it’s back to Shawn. Roma comes in with an elbow
drop to the back of the head as Gorilla talks anatomy. Warlord comes in
and backdrops Shawn before tagging out to Hercules. Martel comes in just
as fast and drops a knee for two. Roma sends Shawn into the corner and
Shawn of course sells it like he’s dead. Martel’s shoulder hits the post
and here’s Snuka again.

A flying headbutt to the standing Martel gets two, but Rick grabs a small
package for the pin out of nowhere. Jake comes in again and Martel
immediately runs and brings in Hercules. Roberts is getting frustrated
because he can’t get his hands on Martel, but he still manages a knee
lift and a failed DDT attempt. Jake starts pounding away on Hercules but
Martel clotheslines him down instead.

Roma comes in for some stomping but he misses a middle rope punch.
There’s the hot tag to Shawn who suplexes Roma down and hits a middle
rope elbow for two. Shawn does what he can but Hercules comes in off a
blind tag and pounds away even more. Power and Glory hook up the
Powerplex (superplex from Hercules immediately followed by a top rope
splash from Roma) eliminates Shawn and it’s 4-1. It’s Hercules in first



but Jake is in trouble. Warlord comes in with a bearhug but Jake escapes
and DDTs him out of nowhere. Jake says screw it and gets the snake out.
He chases Martel to the back for the countout loss.

Rating: D+. There wasn’t much to see here but other than Jake vs. Martel,
there was nothing here at all. To the best of my knowledge, Warlord and
Snuka never interacted before or after this so they were just tacked on.
The Rockers and Power and Glory had fought at Summerslam but that’s about
it. The Visionaries are the first ever team to survive intact.

The Hulkamaniacs are ready for the Natural Disasters. This is a
continuation of Hogan vs. Earthquake, with Hulk’s team facing Earthquake
and Jimmy Hart’s and Bobby Heenan’s cronies. Hogan says they can go get
rid of Sadaam Hussein. Remember that this is during the Gulf War.

Natural Disasters vs. Hulkamaniacs

Natural Disasters: Earthquake, Dino Bravo, Haku, Barbarian

Hulkamaniacs: Hulk Hogan, Big Boss Man, Tugboat, Jim Duggan

There’s some actual drama here as Hogan hadn’t pinned Earthquake before
this and the other guys balance out somewhat well. Boss Man and Bravo are
the captains’ friends at the moment and the other four are really just
filling in space. Tugboat is a big guy called the Sailing Superstar. You
can’t get much lamer than that. Haku vs. Duggan start us off as the
announcers talk about the Grand Finale. It’s such a different time when
they automatically know who is going to be on what side. Today you would
be waiting on the swerve. Duggan pounds away on Haku and a clothesline
gets two.

Bravo and Barbarian come in to get some shots but it’s quickly off to
Haku vs. Boss Man. Haku dropkicks him down for two but the Boss Man Slam
eliminates Haku quick. Barbarian comes in next and Boss Man runs him
over. Heenan gets taken off the apron and Boss Man punches Barbarian a
bit before walking into a suplex. Barbarian misses a middle rope elbow
and it’s off to Duggan vs. Bravo. Scratch that as Earthquake makes a
blind tag and crushes Duggan in the corner. Duggan keeps trying to knock
Earthquake down but Jimmy low bridges him. Duggan brings the board in



with him and hits Earthquake for the DQ.

It’s Hogan vs. Earthquake but Hulk beats up all three guys because he
can. Hogan easily slams Earthquake and fires off ten punches in the
corner. Earthquake comes back with a powerslam and tags in Bravo who
stomps away, only to get small packaged for the pin. There’s the tag to
Boss Man who hits his rapid fire punches in the corner. Boss Man goes up
for a cross body and oh my goodness Earthquake caught him. That is SCARY
power. Hogan shoves Boss Man on top of Earthquake for two but Barbarian
kicks Boss Man in the back to put him down. An elbow from Earthquake
eliminates Boss Man.

Hogan vs. Earthquake again and Hulk tries to drop the big guy. Hulk tries
another slam but can’t get Earthquake up. The third attempt results in
Earthquake falling on Hogan for two. Hulk avoids an elbow and there’s the
tag to Tugboat, causing everyone to shout TOOOOT which sounds like
booing.

Hogan pulls Earthquake to the floor and Earthquake and Tugboat get
counted out. That leaves Hogan vs. Barbarian and things don’t look good
for the Disasters. Barbarian goes after Hogan on the floor and doesn’t
hit a piledriver well at all. It gets two and they clothesline each
other. Barbarian hits the top rope clothesline, but it’s Hulk Up, legdrop
and we’re done.

Rating: C-. This was a lot more fast paced and energetic than you would
expect. The continued practice of just teasing the encounter that the
match is based on is getting REALLY old though as I guess they want to
preserve the house show draws, because who would want to see a feud
continue after a single match right? My goodness have things changed in
the last twenty years.

Hogan beats up Heenan post match and poses. Piper cheering for Hogan is
just wrong.

Some fans talk and have little to say. Well one fan signs who he likes
which is cool.

Here’s Savage with something to say. He’s still the King at this point



which has been going on for awhile. Savage doesn’t have a match tonight
and he doesn’t like not being recognized as the future WWF World
Champion. He promises to take his title back from Warrior and talks about
Sherri slapping The Ultimate Chicken a few times. There’s nothing of note
here but it reinforced that they have issues. That’s something you never
hear today: promos to just remind you that people don’t like each other.

Alliance vs. Mercenaries

Alliance: Nikolai Volkoff, Bushwhackers, Tito Santana

Mercenaries: Sgt. Slaughter, Boris Zhukov, Orient Express

This is during the Iraqi Sympathizer period for Slaughter and the idea
here is military themed with the other four being a group of
international wrestlers banding together to fight Slaughter and company.
Before the match, Slaughter tells Gene about having a Thanksgiving dinner
with the Mercenaries and not having to be inconvenienced by being in the
desert. That’s better than being in the Army and eating K-Rations right?
This was a pretty edgy angle at the time. Questionable but edgy. This
interview is in the arena with the Mercenaries’ music playing. That must
be a pretty dull period for the crowd.

The Bushwhackers torment Boris to start and the flying forearm from Tito
eliminates him in about 20 seconds. Sato (half of the Orient Express,
along with Tanaka) comes in and is accidentally superkicked by Tanaka.
The Battering Ram puts out Sato and it’s 4-2 inside of two minutes.
Tanaka comes in and the forearm from Tito makes it 4-1 in less than 2:15.
Volkoff pounds on Slaughter with his usual stuff but gets punched in the
face for his efforts as Slaughter takes over.

After a long beating, Slaughter eliminates Volkoff with an elbow. There
were about three minutes of beating in between there but there was
absolutely nothing of note to talk about. The Bushwhackers double team
Sarge for a bit but Slaughter beats them down and gutbusts Luke for an
elimination. A clothesline takes out Butch about 30 seconds later and
it’s one on one.

Tito immediately dropkicks Slaughter into the post and things speed up



with by far the two most talented guys in the match in there. Tito hits a
top rope forearm for two and stomps away even faster. Piper is trying not
to curse and Slaughter slams Santana’s head into the mat. A neckbreaker
and backbreaker combine for two on Santana.

After some more beating, Tito gets a quick forearm attempt but hits the
referee by mistake. The forearm hits the second time but General Adnan
(Slaughter’s manager/boss) hits Santana with the flag and Slaughter puts
on the Camel Clutch. The referee saw the flag though and it’s a DQ win
for Tito.

Rating: D-. Well that…..happened I guess. They went through seven
eliminations inside of eleven minutes and the match was awful. Basically
this could have been Slaughter vs. either Volkoff or Santana and gotten
the same payoff. I have no idea what they were going for here, but my
guess is that they had nothing else to fill in fifteen minutes with (the
show only runs two hours and twenty minutes and we’ve got something else
to go before the main event).

DiBiase and the Visionaries say Warrior and Hogan (no mention of Santana)
can’t work together. Sean says it’s going to be these five against
Warrior and Hogan.

It’s time for the Egg Hatching. Gene talks about the fans being hot
tonight and the egg starts to hatch. There’s no way around this: it’s the
Gobbledygooker, a humanoid turkey who square dances to Turkey in the
Straw with Gene Okerlund, does a bunch of flips and is played by the WAY
too talented for this Hector Guerrero. The fans IMMEDIATELY start booing
when it hatches, as there is absolutely no point to it. This was rumored
to be anything from Undertaker to Flair (about a year early for him) to
some Playboy Playmate. Total time spent on this: over seven minutes.

Hogan, Warrior and Santana are ready.

Hulk Hogan/Tito Santana/Ultimate Warrior vs. Ted DiBiase/Visionaries

Oddly enough, Hogan comes out before Tito. Tito and Warlord start and a
forearm ends Warlord in less than 30 seconds. Roma immediately powerslams
Tito and brings in DiBiase. My goodness a 20 minute Santana vs. DiBiase



match would freaking rock. Tito misses another forearm and a hot shot
gives DiBiase the pin.

Hogan comes in and beats the tar out of DiBiase for a bit before ducking
his head too early. A kick to Hogan’s face slows him down and it’s off to
Roma for a top rope forearm for two. Back to Hercules who pounds away on
Hulk even more, followed by the same from DiBiase. The Powerplex hits
Hogan…..and has basically no effect. Roma is immediately pinned by a
clothesline and it’s 3-2.

Martel comes in to beat on Hogan but gets kicked in the face. Off to
Warrior who fires off a bunch of kicks in the corner and backdrops
Martel. Rick tries to hit him in the head and boy are you really that
dumb? Hogan knocks Martel to the floor and Rick walks off for the
countout. Hogan beats on DiBiase a bit and there’s the legdrop. Warrior
beats Hercules with the splash about 40 seconds later to win.

Rating: D. What in the world was the point of this? I mean……am I watching
a house show? These are the kind of matches you hear about at the end of
shows to send the fans home happy, not to main event a PPV. It was clear
that this show wasn’t needed and that something had to be done.

Posing ends the show.

Overall Rating: F. This show has some moments of ok, but can you imagine
PAYING for this show? Undertaker debuts here but no one had any idea what
that would mean. Nothing is changed at all, mainly because the company
was afraid no one would want to see the house show matches after this.

This show runs two hours and eighteen minutes and nearly eight minutes of
that are the Gobbledygooker. On top of that the main event runs about ten
minutes in total counting entrances. You’re looking at about two hours
for the non main event stuff and that’s ridiculous for a PPV. This is
another show that doesn’t need to exist.

Ratings Comparison

Warriors vs. Perfect Team

Original: C-



Redo: D

Dream Team vs. Million Dollar Team

Original: C+

Redo: C+

Vipers vs. Visionaries

Original: D+

Redo: D+

Hulkamaniacs vs. Natural Disasters

Original: C+

Redo: C-

Alliance vs. Mercenaries

Original: F

Redo: D-

Grand Finale Match of Survival

Original: D-

Redo: D

Overall Rating

Original: F

Redo: F

It sucked four years ago and it still sucks now.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/09/history-of-survivor-s
eries-count-up-1990-title-removed-due-to-anger-issues/

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/09/history-of-survivor-series-count-up-1990-title-removed-due-to-anger-issues/
http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/11/09/history-of-survivor-series-count-up-1990-title-removed-due-to-anger-issues/


Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and pick up my new
book of Complete 1997 Monday Night Raw Reviews at Amazon for
just $3.99 at:

http://www.amazon.com/dp/product/B015IN12I2

And check out my Amazon author page with cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

http://www.amazon.com/gp/product/B015IN12I2
http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

